

NOTICE OF PUBLIC MEETING Monday, April 22, 2024 City Council Chambers 680 Park Avenue, Idaho Falls, ID 83402 3:00 p.m.

The public is invited to observe City Council Work Sessions. However, the agenda for Work Sessions does not include an opportunity for public interaction. Seating in the Council Chambers may be limited. All seating is available on a first-come, first-serve basis. The public also may view this meeting via livestream on the City's website at https://www.idahofallsidaho.gov/429/Live-Stream.

This meeting may be canceled or recessed to a later time in accordance with law. If you need communication aids or services or other physical accommodations to participate or access this meeting of the City of Idaho Falls, you may contact City Clerk Corrin Wilde at 612-8414 or the ADA Coordinator Lisa Farris at 612-8323 not less than 48 hours prior to the meeting. They can help accommodate special needs.

CITY COUNCIL WORK SESSION

Times listed in parentheses are only estimates.

Call to Order and Roll Call

Mayor's Office, Legal Department	Discussion: Economic Development Incentive Program (10) Action: Council Direction to Staff (or take other appropriate action)
Police Department:	Presentation and Discussion: Opioid Settlement fund – Consideration of moving part time Social Worker to full time. (30) <i>Action: Council Direction to Staff (or take other appropriate action)</i>
Executive Session:	The Executive Session is being called pursuant to the provisions of Idaho Code Section 74-206 (1) (j) to consider labor contract matters authorized under Idaho Code Section 74-206A (1)(a) and (b), Idaho Code. The Executive Session will be held in the City Annex Conference Room. The Council <i>will</i> reconvene in an open session after the executive session. (15)
Fire, Legal, and Municipal Services Departments:	Consideration: Collective Bargaining Agreement (5) Action: Approve the collective bargaining agreement as presented (or take other appropriate action)
Multi-departmental:	Consideration and Discussion: American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) Grant Recommendations. (45) Action: Council Direction to Staff (or take other appropriate action)
Mayor and Council:	Acceptance or Receipt of Minutes (5) Action: To receive recommendations from the Planning and Zoning Commission
	Mayor and Council Reports: Calendars, Announcements Events, Reports, Updates, Concerns, Questions, and Discussion (20). Action: Council Direction to Staff (or take other appropriate action)

DATED this 19th, day of April 2024

Corrin Wilde, City Clerk

Mayor's Office, and Legal Department

ORDINANCE NO.

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF IDAHO FALLS, IDAHO, AMENDING CHAPTER 16 TO TITLE 1 OF THE IDAHO FALLS CODE OF ORDINANCES ADJUSTING THE NUMBER OF FULL-TIME POSITIONS AN APPLICANT BUSINESS MUST PROVIDE TO THE COMMUNITY TO TWENTY-FIVE (25) AND PROVIDING THAT COUNCIL MAY ADJUST THE QUALIFYING AVERAGE HOURLY WAGE BY RESOLUTION; PROVIDING A SAVINGS AND SEVERABILITY CLAUSE; PROVIDING A CODIFICATION CLAUSE; PROVIDING FOR PUBLICATION BY SUMMARY; AND PROVIDING AN EFFECTIVE DATE.

WHEREAS, the City of Idaho Falls is empowered by Idaho Code §50-302(1) to make all such ordinances, rules, regulations and resolutions not inconsistent with the laws of the State of Idaho as may be expedient to maintain the peace, good government and welfare of the City and its trade, commerce and industry; and

WHEREAS, the City of Idaho Falls first adopted its economic development incentive program on March 8, 2012; and

WHEREAS, the City of Idaho Falls wishes to maintain a competitive edge in attracting business and industry by adjusting and improving the development incentive programs to present economic realities; and

WHEREAS, the City of Idaho Falls is committed to targeting new opportunities that diversify the economic base and continue to provide for the fiscal health of the community; and

WHEREAS, the City of Idaho Falls has identified the continuing need for an economic development incentive program to maintain and increase employment opportunities, promote quality development, and improve the quality of life for its citizens.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF IDAHO FALLS, BONNEVILLE COUNTY, IDAHO as follows:

<u>SECTION 1</u>: Title 1, Chapter 16, Section 2 of the City Code of the City of Idaho Falls, Idaho, is hereby amended as follows:

1-16-2: ELIGIBILITY REQUIREMENTS AND CRITERIA:

(A) The following are the minimum requirements that must be satisfied for any application for economic development incentives to be considered:

(1) Any request for incentives shall be initiated at least sixty (60) days prior to applying for a building permit for construction of the proposed project.

(2) The applicant must create one hundred<u>twenty-five (25)</u> or more new full-time equivalent positions working at a business located within the City. For the purposes of this section, "full-time employee" means an employee who is expected in normal course of employment to provide at least two thousand eighty (2,080) hours of compensated hours during any consecutive twelve month period. "Full-time equivalent" is any combination of seasonal or part-time employees whose compensated hours during a consecutive twelve month period equals two thousand eighty (2,080) hours.

(3) The average hourly wage paid to employees shall be at least twice the federal minimum wage or <u>in an amount set from time to time by Resolution of the Council</u>\$15 per hour, whichever is greater.

(4) The firm seeking assistance shall provide medical, dental and vacation benefits to full-time employees.

(5) The applicant shall provide new capital investment equal to or in excess of \$5.0 million if the applicant will establish a new business in the City and equal to or in excess of \$2.0 million if the applicant will expand a business in the City or use a building which has been vacant for at least two years. For purposes of this section, "capital improvements" means property improvements that will enhance the assessed valuation of the land and buildings on the property.

(6) Any waivers provided under Section 1-16-3(B) shall not exceed \$5,000 per full-time equivalent employee.

(7) Any waivers provided under Section1-16-3(B) or other assistance provided by the City shall not exceed the amount of estimated City taxes to be levied on the capital improvements within the seven (7) calendar years after receipt of the Certificate of Occupation.

(8) Any waivers provided under Section 1-16-3(B) or other assistance provided by the City shall not exceed five (5) percent of the estimated assessed valuation of the land and buildings at the time of issuance of the Certificate of Occupancy.

(B) Nothing herein shall imply or suggest that the City is obligated to offer incentives to any person, organization, joint venture, partnership, association or corporation.

(C) The City reserves the right to review and change the incentive program at any time, except that where an incentive agreement has been duly executed, the incentive agreement shall supersede.

SECTION 2. Savings and Severability Clause. The provisions and parts of this Ordinance are intended to be severable. If any section, sentence, clause, or phrase of this Ordinance should be held to be invalid or unconstitutional by a court of competent jurisdiction, such invalidity or unconstitutionality shall not affect the validity or constitutionality of any other section, sentence, clause, or phrase of this Ordinance.

SECTION 3. Codification Clause. The City Clerk is instructed to immediately forward this Ordinance to the codifier of the official municipal code for proper revision of the Code.

SECTION 4. Publication. This Ordinance, or a summary thereof in compliance with Idaho Code, shall be published once in the official newspaper of the City, and shall take effect immediately upon its passage, approval, and publication.

SECTION 5. Effective Date. This Ordinance shall be in full force and effect from and after its passage, approval, and publication.

PASSED by the City Council and APPROVED by the Mayor of the City of Idaho Falls, Idaho, this _____ day of _____, 2024.

CITY OF IDAHO FALLS, IDAHO

REBECCA L. NOAH CASPER, MAYOR

ATTEST:

Corrin Wilde, CITY CLERK

(SEAL)

STATE OF IDAHO)) ss:)County of Bonneville)

I, CORRIN WILDE, CITY CLERK OF THE CITY OF IDAHO FALLS, IDAHO, DO HEREBY CERTIFY:

That the above and foregoing is a full, true and correct copy of the Ordinance entitled, "AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF IDAHO FALLS, IDAHO, AMENDING CHAPTER 16 TO TITLE 1 OF THE IDAHO FALLS CODE OF ORDINANCES ADJUSTING THE NUMBER OF FULL-TIME POSITIONS AN APPLICANT BUSINESS MUST PROVIDE TO THE COMMUNITY TO TWENTY-FIVE (25) AND PROVIDING THAT COUNCIL MAY ADJUST THE QUALIFYING AVERAGE HOURLY WAGE BY RESOLUTION; PROVIDING A SAVINGS AND SEVERABILITY CLAUSE; PROVIDING A CODIFICATION CLAUSE; PROVIDING FOR PUBLICATION BY SUMMARY; AND PROVIDING AN EFFECTIVE DATE."

(SEAL)

CORRIN WILDE, CITY CLERK

Fire Department, Legal Department, Municipal Services

AGREEMENT CITY OF IDAHO FALLS AND IDAHO FALLS FIREFIGHTERS UNION LOCAL NO. 1565

May 20223 through April 20235





Table of Contents

ARTICLE I - PURPOSE	
Section 1. General Purpose	
Section 2. Public Employees	
Section 3. Equal Employment	
ARTICLE II - RECOGNITION	
ARTICLE III – MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	
ARTICLE IV - TIME OFF FOR UNION BUSINESS	
ARTICLE V - CHECK OFF	
ARTICLE VI - SENIORITY LIST	
ARTICLE VII - PERSONNEL REDUCTION	
Section 1. Reduction in Staff	
Section 2. Eliminated Position	
Section 3. Return to Work	
ARTICLE VIII - HOURS OF DUTY	
Section 1. Shift Employees	
Section 2. Other Divisions	ŝ
Section 3. Overtime	
Section 4. Compensatory Time	
Section 5. Discretionary Time-Emergent Vacation Leave	
Section 6. Kelly Hours	
ARTICLE IX- SALARIES	
ARTICLE X - HOLIDAY PAY9	
ARTICLE XI- LONGEVITY	
ARTICLE XII - CLOTHING ALLOWANCE	
Section 1.	
ARTICLE XIII - PROTECTIVE CLOTHING	
ARTICLE XIV- EMPLOYEE BENEFITS	
Section 1. Personnel Policy	
Section 2. Non-Negotiated Benefits	
Section 3. Physical Exams	
Section 4. Physical Fitness Equipment	

Section 5. Wellness / Fitness Program	
Section 6. Medical Benefits	
Section 7. Sick Leave	
Section 8. Procurement Card	
Section 9. Occupational Injury	
Section 10. Station TV's and Barbeques	
ARTICLE XV- MISSION STATEMENT	
ARTICLE XVI - CORRESPONDENCE	
Section 1. Respond in Ten (10) Days	
Section 2. Waiver in Case of Emergency	
ARTICLE XVII- GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	
Section 1. Purpose	
Section 2. Informal Step	
Section 3. Formal Grievance Procedure	
Section 4. Decisions	
Section 5. Exercise Authority or Function	
ARTICLE XVIII - PREVAILING RIGHTS	
Section 1. Rights Retained Unaffected	
ARTICLE XIX - NO STRIKE CLAUSE	15
ARTICLE XX - VACATIONS	15
Section 1. General	
Section 2. Selection	
Section 3. Selection Policy	
ARTICLE XXI - VACANCIES AND PROMOTIONS	
ARTICLE XXII - COMMITTEES	
Health and Safety Committee	
Section 1. General	
Section 2. Purpose	
Section 3. Meetings	
Training and Technologies Committee	
Section 1. General	
Section 2. Purpose	
Section 3. Meetings	
ARTICLE XXIII- RETIREMENT CONTRIBUTIONS FOR PERSI FIREFIGHTE	RS 19

Social Security and Medicare Refund	
Future Retirement Contributions	
ARTICLE XXIV- DEPLOYMENT OPERATIONS, COMPENSATION, AND MILIT	
LEAVE	21
Section 1. Deployments	
Section 2. Military Leave	
ARTICLE XXV- PARAMEDIC COMPENSATION	
Section 1. Paramedic Compensation	
Section 2. Voluntary Decertification	
Section 3. Involuntary Decertification	
Section 4. Captain/Driver Paramedics	
Section 5. Probationary Firefighters	
Section 6. Non-Discrimination	
Section 7. Paramedic Selection	
ARTICLE XXVI·OUT OF CLASSIFICATION WORK	24
ARTICLE XXVII- RULES GOVERNING COMPETITIVE EXAMINATIONS, QUALIFICATIONS, APPOINTMENTS, PROMOTIONS, DEMOTIONS AND DISC EMPLOYEES	25
Section 1. General Provisions	
APPLICATIONS Section 2. New Recruit Testing and Hiring	
Section 3. Medical Physical Standards	
Section 4. Promotional Examinations	
Section 5. Eligibility List	
Section 6. Certification and Appointments	
Section 7. Subjects for Disciplinary Action or Dismissal	
Section 8. Job Classifications of the Fire Department	
Section 9. Merit System	
Section 10. Promotions	
ARTICLE XXVIII- SAVING CLAUSE	
ARTICLE XXIX- EFFECTIVE DATES AND DURATION OF AGREEMENT	
APPENDIX A- FIRE DEPARTMENT CLASSIFICATION AND PAY GRADE POLI EFFECTIVE OCT 1, 20223	
APPENDIX B- LONGEVITY PROGRAM SCHEDULE EFFECTIVE OCTOBER 1, 2 TBD	
APPENDIX C – EFFECTIVE DATES	

AGREEMENT

CITY OF IDAHO FALLS AND IDAHO FALLS FIREFIGHTERS UNION LOCAL NO. 1565

This Agreement is between the CITY OF IDAHO FALLS, IDAHO (hereinafter referred to as "CITY"), a municipal corporation of the State of Idaho and the INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF FIREFIGHTERS LOCAL NO. 1565 (hereinafter referred to as "UNION"). It contains the entire Agreement between the parties on these subject matters, which has been reached as the result of collective bargaining and shall be in effect for the period stated herein.

ARTICLE I - PURPOSE

Section 1. General Purpose

The purpose of this Agreement is to increase the general efficiency in the Fire Department and maintain harmonious relations between the Fire Department and its personnel, promote staff morale, and protect the rights, well-being, and security of the Fire Department's permanent employees. To accomplish the foregoing, the parties hereto agree as follows:

Section 2. Public Employees

The Fire Department and the individual members of the UNION are to regard themselves as public employees and are to be governed by the highest ideals of honor and integrity in all their public and personal conduct in order that they ment the respect and confidence of the public.

Section 3. Equal Employment

There shall be no discrimination between employees of this bargaining unit and CITY and neither shall a non-union member be discriminated against by UNION or CITY with respect to any condition of employment because of membership or non-membership in UNION or because of sex, race, color, religion, national origin, rank, sexual orientation, gender identity/expression, and any other bases protected by law.

ARTICLE II - RECOGNITION

CITY recognizes UNION as the sole and exclusive bargaining agent for the purpose of establishing salaries, wages, hours of duty, and other conditions of employment for all of its employees in the Fire Department with the exception of the Fire Chief, Deputy Chiefs, Division Chiefs, Fire Marshal, Battalion Chiefs, the Public Information Officer, and the clerical staff. Nothing in this article shall be construed as prohibiting the Fire Chief, Deputy Chiefs, Fire Marshal, or Battalion Chiefs from voluntarily maintaining UNION membership.

ARTICLE III – MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

It is understood and agreed that management possesses the sole right to operate the Fire Department and that all management rights repose in it, but such right must be exercised consistently with other provisions of this Contract. These rights include, but are not limited to, the following:

- 1. Discipline or discharge for just cause;
- 2. Direct the work force;
- 3. Hire, assign, or transfer employees;
- 4. Determine the objective of the Fire Department;
- 5. Determine the methods, means, and number of **pers**onnel needed to carry out the Fire Department's objectives;
- 6. Introduce new or improved methods or facilities;
- 7. Change existing methods or facilities;
- 8. Relieve employees because of lack of work;
- 9. Take whatever actions are necessary to carry out the objective(s) of the Fire Department in situations of emergency;
- 10. Make promotions fairly and in accordance with this Agreement.

To aid in the consistent and efficient operation of the Idaho Falls Fire Department, a complete Book of Standard Operating Procedures and /or guidelines shall be maintained. A copy shall be kept electronically and shall be available on the fire server. Proposed changes shall be presented in writing to UNION prior to implementation.

Nothing in this provision shall be construed as a waiver of statutory rights in regards to bargaining of wages, hours, and all conditions of employment.

ARTICLE IV - TIME OFF FOR UNION BUSINESS

Time off with pay shall be granted to members of UNION Negotiating and/or Grievance Committees while in actual negotiations or handling of grievance problems with management and for required P.F.F.I. meetings or required Pension meetings, when meetings fall on employee's scheduled work shift. Three (3) personnel per shift and one (1) Fire Prevention Bureau Representative will be guaranteed time off for the spring P.F.F.I. Convention in Boise. Requests for time off for UNION business for meetings other than the spring P.F.F.I. Convention in Boise will be granted for four (4) employees for two (2) additional UNION functions; other requests will be considered as travel status requests and granted following UNION contract and minimum staffing guidelines. Meetings shall be scheduled as equally as possible among the three (3) battalions at the convenience of both parties.

ARTICLE V - CHECK OFF

Upon receipt of a lawfully executed written authorization from the employee, which may be revoked in writing at any time, CITY agrees to deduct the regular monthly dues of such employee from the employee's pay and deposit such deduction by the first of the month following the second pay period of the succeeding month in any local bank so designated in writing by UNION President. UNION will notify CITY in writing of the exact amount of such regular Membership Dues to be deducted. UNION agrees to hold CITY harmless against any and all claims, suits, orders, or judgments brought or issued against CITY as a result of any action taken or not taken by CITY under the provisions of this article.

ARTICLE VI - SENIORITY LIST

Seniority, as defined by this Agreement, is the employee's length of continuous service with the Fire Department, dating from last date of hire. The Fire Department shall establish a seniority list and it shall be updated with any change in ranking or promotion and immediately posted electronically thereafter on the Fire Department common server for a period of not less than thirty (30) days. Any objections to the seniority list as posted shall be reported by the individual concerned to the President of the UNION or to the UNION Grievance Committee, who in turn shall report it to the Fire Chief within ten (10) days, or it shall stand approved as posted. Termination of an employee's service prior to the expiration of the probationary period shall not be subject to appeal or grievance. This Seniority List shall also include a Position/Rank Seniority listing by date of promotion. This list shall be separated by: Captain, Driver, Paramedic, Firefighter, and Inspector.

ARTICLE VII - PERSONNEL REDUCTION

Section 1. Reduction in Staff

In case City Council decides to reduce the Fire Department personnel, the employee with the least seniority shall be laid off first. No new employee shall be hired until all laid-off employees have been given an opportunity to return to work.

Section 2. Eliminated Position

An employee whose job has been eliminated may revert to next lower job classification held. If an employee's movement creates excess personnel in the employee's new classification, the employee with the least seniority in that classification will revert to the next lower classification. No new promotions will take place until all employees who have been reduced in rank have been promoted as they were demoted.

Section 3. Return to Work

Seniority will be lost whenever an employee fails to return to work within thirty (30) calendar days from the date the employee has been notified to return to work. The employee shall be responsible for furnishing CITY with an address and phone number where the employee can be contacted and meeting all department physical standards. When CITY recalls an employee under this provision, that employee is not required to retest.

ARTICLE VIII - HOURS OF DUTY

Section 1. Shift Employees

The hours of duty shall be so established by the Fire Department that the average weekly hours of duty in any year, other than hours during which such members may be summoned or kept on duty because of a conflagration or major emergencies, shall not exceed fifty-six (56) hours. Shift firefighters shall be paid upon this average and receive regular bi-weekly pay periods (26 pay periods) of one hundred twelve (112) hours. A shift will be twenty-four (24) hours, from 8:00 a.m. to 8:00a.m 0800 until 0759. The 2824-day schedule will begin the next FLSA cycle following ratification on January 1, 2023, with the elimination of the Kelly Day schedule and as such each Firefighter will be paid FLSA compensation for regular work hours that exceed 212 182 in all future 2824-day FLSA periods.

Section 2. Other Divisions

The regular work schedule for personnel of other divisions of the Fire Department other than OPERATIONS shall be forty (40) hours per week. These other divisions may include Prevention and Training.

Section 3. Overtime

Emergency overtime shall be any overtime caused by call-back or holdover of personnel because of the need for additional firefighters on shift or at an emergency. Overtime shall be paid at the rate of two (2) times the base hourly rate for each overtime hour worked.

There shall be a minimum compensation of two (2) hours for call-back overtime and for holdover overtime of more than thirty (30) minutes. Holdover overtime of more than fifteen (15) minutes, but less than thirty (30) minutes, will be compensated for one-half (0.5) hour. Call back overtime shall be earned when attendance is required at Fire Department meetings or training sessions.

An accurate list of accumulated individual overtime hours offered shall be readable by computer at all stations. Overtime shall be offered to personnel by rank based on an individual's accumulated hours offered, except in emergency situations. The program on the computer shall be maintained at Station 1. Personnel shall be hired based on rank and shall be called in order from lowest accumulated OT hours offered to highest accumulated OT hours offered. Every effort shall be made to equalize the opportunity to work overtime within each rank.

Ambulance transports would not be considered as travel status.

Overtime personnel will be hired for all ambulance transports that are over one hundred (100) miles oneway.

In consideration for the travel time to and from the Swan Valley assignment, personnel working the assignment will be given an additional one half (1/2) hour overtime each way or one (1) hour per fortyeight (48) hour two (2) twenty-four shifts that complete a work set. Personnel working the Swan Valley assignment shall report to Station 2 at 7:00 a.m. and use a staff vehicle to travel between Station 2 and Swan Valley. Idaho State University Paramedic Program: Employees working as lab instructors for the ISU Paramedic Program will be compensated by the City at the rate of two (2) times the employee's base hourly rate for scheduled lab instruction time.

Section 4. Compensatory Time

Members have the choice to accrue Compensatory Time (accrued at the same rate as overtime, two (2) times the hour worked) in lieu of Overtime ("OT"). with the exception of wildland deployments, Mountain America Center (MAC) events, and State Com/regional team incidents. Compensatory Time would be used following the current comp time use policy. Overtime for forty (40) hour per week employees shall be paid at the rate of one and one-half (1.5) times the base hourly rate for each overtime hour worked. This accrued Compensation Time shall be subject to Compensation Time use and accumulation rules already in place. Compensation Time shall be accrued each calendar year and paid out at the first full pay period in January of each calendar year or upon Promotion, whichever is appropriate. Compensation Time shall not be considered in making a training selection. The employee may opt to have all or some of the payout contributed to a qualified retirement plan.

Comp-time may be accumulated up to four hundred eighty (480) hours. Use of comp-time shall comply with the vacation selection process as outlined in Article XXII, Sections 2 and 3. Comp-time earned in excess of four hundred eighty (480) hours will be paid as overtime.

Section 5. Discretionary Time Emergent Vacation Leave

The City will grant fifty-six (56) hour a week personnel forty-eight (48) hours of discretionary time and forty (40) hour a week personnel forty (40) hours of discretionary time annually to be placed into their compensation bank on the second full pay period in January of each calendar year. Discretionary time must be used in twelve (12) hour increments by fifty-six (56) hour a week personnel and eight (8) hour increments by forty (40) hour a week personnel. Discretionary time may not be used in vacation picks. No more than the allotted hours of discretionary time may be used in a calendar year. Unused discretionary time will be paid out as outlined in Article VIII, Section 4.

<u>Upon the date of TA approval, subject to ratification by the Parties, all current discretionary hours will</u> <u>be frozen for employee use and become non-compensatory</u>. (Placed in Appendix C)

The City will allow Fire Department personnel to utilize twenty-four (24) hours of their banked vacation benefit as emergent vacation leave each fiscal year. Emergent vacation leave must be of an emergent nature and cannot be requested more than twenty-four hours (24) prior to the start of the members scheduled work shift. Emergent vacation must be used in a **minimum of four (4) hour increments**. Emergent vacation leave will be deducted from the members accrued vacation bank. Forty (40) hour employees must use emergent vacation in half (1/2) or full day increments.

Emergent event/emergency. A sudden, unanticipated event not caused by or contributed to by the employee that requires immediate action by that employee to prevent or mitigate further significant harm to human life or to property. Examples: Water heater going out, house flooding or similar event.

에너지아 문법가 여러가 다 지구를 거나?

Section 6. Kelly Hours

The City will grant shift personnel <u>ninety six (96)</u> one hundred and twenty (120) hours of Kelly time annually to be placed into their Kelly hours FLSA bank on the first full pay period in January of each calendar year. Kelly hours must be used in twenty-four (24) hour increments. No more than <u>ninety six</u> (96) one hundred and twenty (120) hours of Kelly time may be used in <u>a</u> each calendar year. Unused Kelly hours will be eliminated annually on January 1st the last full pay period of the new each calendar year.

- a. Only twenty-four (24) hours of Kelly time will be allowed to be used per FLSA cycle.
- b. Each twenty-four (24) hours of Kelly time picked in vacation rounds must be in separate separated by a FLSA cycles.

ARTICLE IX- SALARIES

Appendix "A" shall be the schedule of salaries payable to the members of the Fire Department.-provided that, in the event that the City Council approves any general pay increase for the City's non-union employees before 12:00 midnight, April 30, 2022, the schedule of salaries contained in Appendix "A" shall be adjusted so that the members of the UNION shall receive the same other general pay increase as the City's non-union employees.

ARTICLE X - HOLIDAY PAY

All shift firefighters are to be paid for ninety-six (96) hours holiday pay at their hourly rate for compensation for holidays worked during a one (1) year period, payable the second payday in November. Firefighters who are currently employed on the second payday in November shall receive the holiday pay under this Article, regardless of length of the firefighter's employment with City.

ARTICLE XI- LONGEVITY

Appendix "B" shall be the schedule of longevity for eligible members of the Fire Department.

ARTICLE XII - CLOTHING ALLOWANCE

Section 1.

Each eligible firefighter shall receive a uniform allowance of one thousand fifteen dollars and six cents (\$1,015.06) one thousand fifty dollars (1,050.00) for the first year of the contract and one thousand one hundred dollars (\$1,100) starting October 1, 2024per budget year, to be paid twice a year in two equal installments to firefighters employed at the time of each payment on the second full pay period of April and October. A new employee to the Fire Department will be issued their total uniform allowance on the payday following the first full pay period they are employed. The new employee will then forfeit the next two (2) regularly scheduled uniform allowances.

ARTICLE XIII - PROTECTIVE CLOTHING

In addition to the above uniform allowance, CITY agrees to furnish, where the nature of assigned duties dictate, any protective clothing or device that the Fire Chief may feel necessary for the health and welfare of the firefighters. UNION recognizes that title to such items furnished remains with CITY.

ARTICLE XIV- EMPLOYEE BENEFITS

Section 1. Personnel Policy

All benefits and obligations shall be as set forth in the Personnel Policy and by reference each is incorporated herein and is made part of this Agreement.

Section 2. Non-Negotiated Benefits

The conditions, rules and regulations of such benefits as may be established by CITY shall determine all questions arising thereunder. CITY will make detailed information concerning the provisions of such benefits available to the employees. CITY agrees that during the life of this Agreement, the benefits will not be eliminated or reduced.

Section 3. Physical Exams

CITY reserves the right to require physical examination of its employees at any time; in accordance with the rules and regulations.

Section 4. Physical Fitness Equipment

CITY agrees to provide two thousand three hundred two dollars (\$2302.00) two thousand four hundred dollars (\$2400.00) the first year of the contract and two thousand four hundred fifty dollars (\$2450) in FY24-25 per year-per station for departmental physical fitness equipment to be used for physical fitness program. In addition, the City will furnish any new station purchased or built with new fitness equipment; not exceed fifteen thousand dollars (\$15,000).

Section 5. Wellness / Fitness Program

CITY and UNION will work together to administer a joint wellness/fitness program by adopting the current NFPA 1582 Standard. Included in this program will be an annual <u>CITY physician's Fire</u> Department physical evaluation and peer fitness evaluation. No part of the process will be punitive in nature or design. All new employees of the Fire Department will receive a physical based on the NFPA 1582 standard as well. The intent of the program is to create an overall healthier work force and increase workplace safety. The intent will be to reduce health care costs and reduce CITY expense pertaining to occupational injuries.

Section 6. Medical Benefits

CITY offers a comprehensive medical benefits plan through a third-party source. Pacific Source. The plan for 2022/2023 2023/2024 includes both a PPO and HSA program. See attached exhibit for 2022/2023 Plan.

For those employees who sign up for the high deductible health plan with the health savings account, CITY will contribute \$1,750, pro-rated, to the employee's health savings account for the 2022/2023 2023/2024 Plan Year.

Both parties recognize the benefits of the CITY's medical benefits plan are subject to change because the timing for this Agreement's negotiations and the finalization of the CITY's insurance plan are not synchronized. In the event that the City's medical benefits plan changes before April 30, 2022, UNION members shall receive the same Health Benefit Package as non-union employees. After the CITY receives the annual notice from from Pacific Source or the CITY's third-party administrator of the finalized medical plan, the CITY shall inform the UNION in writing within ten (10) business days of receipt and of ALL changes contained within the plan. If the finalized medical benefits plan contains material or substantive changes, the PARTIES agree to meet to reopen negotiation of this Agreement only to discuss the medical benefits plan changes as soon as possible. Either party may request, in writing, reopening negotiations to address a material or substantive change in the medical plan within thirty (30) days of the CITY's notice of changes. If neither party requests reopening, in writing, within thirty (30) days, the changes shall be considered unsubstantial. The UNION will give CITY thirty (30) day notice to negotiate if UNION intends to change insurance programs.

Section 7. Sick Leave

Employees working a forty (40) hour work week shall accrue 3.69 hours of Sick Leave per pay period which totals ninety-six (96) hours per year. Sick leave may accrue up to a maximum of 2,080 hours total. Employees working shift work will accrue 5.54 hours of Sick Leave per pay period which totals one hundred forty-four (144) hours per year. Sick leave may accrue up to a maximum of 2,912 hours total. Upon meeting the requirements of retirement, age fifty (50) or PERSI Rule of 80, employees may sell unused sick I eave. The total amount of sick leave sold will be calculated as follows:

Employees with five (5) or more years of service may choose to convert sick leave annually into a qualifying deferred compensation plan, transfer hours to vacation hours, or cash out hours. Annual selection to convert sick leave must be made between April 1st and April 30th and shall be converted in the October of the same year. For forty (40) hour workweek employees a balance of at least 160 hours must be left in the employee's sick leave bank. For shift firefighters (56) hour workweek employees a balance of at least 224 hours must be left in the employee's sick leave bank. Sick leave will be converted/cashed out at 33% of the employee's regular hourly rate of pay not to exceed a maximum of \$2,500.

If the employee meets the requirements for PERSI retirement, one-third (33%) of the sick leave balance maybe deposited into their PERSI Choice account, City-offered deferred compensation programs (401K or 457), HRA Veba, or be converted to cash. Upon the death of an active employee, sick leave benefits will be paid 100% at to the employee's estate; in the form of cash.

Occupational Injury benefits as outlined in paragraph XX, Item D, shall be used prior to sick leave benefits. Benefits under Occupational Injury shall be limited to fifty (50) calendar days or a period equal to accumulated eligibility under sick leave up to sixty-five (65) working shifts,

whichever is the greater. Additional leave beyond sixty-five (65) working shifts for Occupational Injury will be charged against employee's accumulated sick leave.

The minimum charge for sick leave is one-half (1/2) hour and additional sick leave is charged in multiples of one-half (1/2) hour. Absences for shorter periods may not be accumulated from day to day for the purpose of charging units of hours.

Shift fire fighters may be granted leave with pay at their base rate for a period not exceeding forty-eight (48) shift hours, when authorized by the Fire Chief, for deaths in immediate family. The Fire Chief may authorize twenty-four (24) additional shift hours travel time when they deem it necessary for the employee to reach their destination and return. Such additional travel time will be deducted from accumulative sick leave.

Section 8. Procurement Card

The CITY agrees to issue credit cards to UNION Members to be used for classes, conferences, courses, meetings, inspections, evaluations, ambulance transport, and wildland deployments and other expenditures approved by the Fire Chief. UNION Members agree to follow the CITY Travel Policy that is currently approved and in effect as of 04/04/2018.

As per the CITY Travel Policy, the UNION Member shall complete a Travel Expense Form with supporting documents for reconciliation to Fire Administration for submission to Municipal Services within ten (10) CITY working days of travel completion. After the ten (10) CITY Day submission timeframe, the CITY agrees to reimburse UNION Members within fifteen (15) CITY days for travel., training, and ambulance transport, or wildland deployment., or paramedic tuition.

Section 9. Occupational Injury

All CITY Fire Department Employees shall follow all injury reporting requirements and conditions in accordance with the CITY Personnel Policy Occupational Injury Section XXIV.

The CITY Fire Department may require a City Fire Department Employee, who has been diagnosed with a work-related illness or injury, to report to work in a Light-Duty capacity. This requires a signed Medical Release Form from a licensed medical provider listing any work restrictions. The CITY Fire Department defines Light-Duty as a place wherein a CITY Fire Department Employee is allowed to work within the limits of their Medical Release Form restrictions. Light-Duty is temporary and must meet the needs of the CITY Fire Department. All CITY Fire Department Employees are to maintain their professional certifications within the limits of their restrictions whenever possible.

The CITY Fire Department Employee who is injured while On-Duty and no work restrictions are noted on Medical Release Form shall report back to the immediate Supervisor and return to their previously assigned position. If work restrictions are listed on the Medical Release Form, the Employee shall report back to the immediate Supervisor and then to the Battalion Chief to work as their Aide. The Employee will continue to work as a Battalion Chief Aide for the duration of their multiple shift assignments or until the first business day of the week is reached. Then, the Employee will report to Admin Deputy Chief at 0800 to be assigned a Light-Duty Supervisor. After a discussion, the Employee's work schedule will be assigned by a Light-Duty Supervisor of either four (10-hour days) or if necessary five (8-hour days) but not to include any overtime assignments. Short term Light-Duty not to exceed 112 hours and long term converted Light-Duty not to exceed 80 hours per pay period. The CITY Fire Department will allow follow-up medical appointments with no charge to Sick Leave accrual.

The CITY Fire Department Employee who is injured while Off-Duty and has work restrictions listed on the Medical Release Form may request Light-Duty. If desired, the Employee will submit a written request and the Medical Release Form requesting accommodation through to Admin Deputy the Fire Chief the Human Resources Office for the possible assignment to Light-Duty. Off-Duty Light-Duty is not guaranteed and is managed on a case-by-case basis as restrictions and availability permit as determined by the Fire Chief. Prior to requesting a temporary assignment to light duty, the employee must be using current benefits. The CITY Fire Department Employee shall use Sick Leave for any follow-up medical appointments while on Off-Duty Light-Duty.

Section 10. Station TV's and Barbeques

The CITY will provide TVs and barbeques at each station for use by UNION members. CITY will gain ownership of existing TVs and barbeques. The CITY will pay for the use of propane fuel in the barbeques and refill of propane cylinders. CITY will replace or repair as needed annually one (1) TVs per station. and The CITY will replace two (2) barbeques as needed per year and repair any barbeques as needed. City will provide and maintain one (1) barbeque per station. Beginning October 2021, the CITY will provide TV services to each station that will be similar to current services. (2021 Direct TV business Xtra package or equivalent from another vendor)

ARTICLE XV- MISSION STATEMENT

The Idaho Falls Fire Department is committed to providing Professional Life Saving Services ensuring the safety and security of our community.

ARTICLE XVI - CORRESPONDENCE

Section 1. Respond in Ten (10) Days

The parties hereto shall acknowledge any correspondence in writing within ten (10) days, exclusive of weekends and holidays, from date such correspondence is received.

Section 2. Waiver in Case of Emergency

In cases of circumstances beyond the control of CITY, such as an act of God, riot, civil disorder, and other similar acts, the following conditions of this Agreement shall be automatically suspended by the appropriate public official without recourse from UNION.

- 1. Time limits for management replies on grievances and correspondence.
- 2. Assignment of employees to work without regard to their employment classification and such assignment shall not be subject to the grievance procedure upon termination of the emergency.

ARTICLE XVII- GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

Section 1. Purpose

The purpose of this Article XVII is to provide for a mutually acceptable method for the prompt consideration and equitable settlement of employee grievances and disputes over the interpretation and application of this Agreement.

Section 2. Informal Step

Every employee shall have the option of presenting alleged grievances to UNION in writing. UNION will counsel the employee regarding whether UNION should use the formal Grievance Procedure in Section 3 of this Agreement. UNION may follow the formal Grievance Procedure in Section 3 of this Agreement. Any grievance not taken up by UNION within twenty (20) calendar days after knowledge of occurrence of the circumstance out of which the grievance arose shall not be formally presented nor considered at a later date by UNION.

Section 3. Formal Grievance Procedure

Step 1. UNION spokesperson shall present a formal grievance in writing to the employee's immediate supervisor, who should hold the rank of not less than a Battalion Chief or Division Chief, with a copy to the Fire Chief, not later than thirty (30) calendar days after knowledge of occurrence of the circumstance out of which the grievance arose.

V. 35

- Step 2. The supervisor receiving the formal grievance shall render a decision in writing within seven (7) calendar days after receipt of the grievance.
- Step 3. Failing to reach a satisfactory understanding or adjustment at Step 2, the grievance will be presented in writing to the Fire Chief.
- Step 4. The Fire Chief shall render a final decision regarding the grievance in writing to the employee and to UNION within ten (10) calendar days after receipt of the formal grievance.
- Step 5. If the grievance is still unsettled, any party to the grievance may, within ten (10) calendar days following the decision of the Fire Chief, have the right to have the matter arbitrated by a third party jointly agreed upon by CITY and UNION. If the parties are unable to agree upon an arbitrator, the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service shall be requested to submit the names of five (5) arbitrators.

CITY and UNION shall alternately strike a name from the list (the first to strike shall be determined by lot) until the name of one (1) individual remains. The remaining person shall be the arbitrator. The designated arbitrator shall hear both parties over the disputed matter and shall render a decision within thirty (30) days which shall be final and binding. The arbitrator shall have no right to amend, modify, nullify, ignore, or add provisions to this Agreement, but shall be limited to consideration of the particular choice(s) presented. The arbitrator shall not have the right to make any punitive awards. Expenses for the arbitrator shall be borne jointly by the parties concerned; however, each party shall be responsible for

compensating its own representatives and witnesses. If either party desires a verbatim recording of the proceedings, it may cause such a record to be made, provided it pays for the record. If the other party desires a copy, both parties shall jointly share the cost of the transcript and all copies.

Section 4. Decisions

All decisions rendered under this grievance procedure shall be fair and just and free of arbitrary or capricious action.

Section 5. Exercise Authority or Function

It is expressly understood and agreed that the mere circumstance that any member of UNION shall exercise any authority or function under the provisions of Article XVII - Grievance Procedure, shall not be the sole determining factor in deciding the issue or question whether or not such UNION Member is exercising management power which could cause the UNION Member to be excluded from the Union.

ARTICLE XVIII - PREVAILING RIGHTS

Section 1. Rights Retained Unaffected

All rights, privileges, and obligations enjoyed by the personnel of the Fire Department at the present time which are not included in this Agreement shall remain in force, unchanged and unaffected in any manner by this Agreement. Such rights, privileges, and obligations, however, may be altered or canceled by the Fire Chief after mutual consent of UNION and the Fire Chief.

It is agreed and understood that this article is subject to the Management Rights Clause.

ARTICLE XIX - NO STRIKE CLAUSE

UNION agrees that during the term of this Contract there shall be no strikes, slowdowns, stoppage of work, or any interference with the efficient management of the Fire Department.

ARTICLE XX – VACATIONS

Section 1. General

Vacations shall be granted and guaranteed as follows:

loyee		
7 shifts	168 hours	6.46 hrs per pay period
9 shifts	216 hours	8.31 hrs per pay period
11shifts	264 hours	10.15 hrs per pay period
12 shifts	288 hours	11.08 hrs per pay period
13-shifts	312 hours	12.00 hrs per pay period
loyee	and Tradant Londs	ne si an defez an d
9.5 shifts	228 hours	8.77 hrs per pay period
11.5 shifts	276 hours	10.62 hrs per pay period
	7-shifts 9-shifts 11-shifts 12-shifts 13-shifts loyee 9.5 shifts	7 shifts168 hours9 shifts216 hours1 shifts264 hours12 shifts288 hours13 shifts312 hoursloyee9.5 shifts228 hours

56 - Hour work week employee

10-14 years	13.5 shifts	324 hours	12.46 hrs per pay period
15-19 years	14.5 shifts	348 hours	13.38 hrs per pay period
20 or more	15.5 shifts	372 hours	14.31 hrs per pay period

40 - Hour work week employee

0-4 years	17.5 working days	140 hours	5.38 hrs per pay period
5-9 years	20 working days	160 hours	6.15 hrs per pay period
10-14 years	22.5 working days	180 hours	6.92 hrs per pay period
15-19 years	27.5 working days	220 hours	- 8.46 hrs per pay period
20 or more	30 working days	240 hours	9.23 hrs per pay period
40 - Hour work week e	mployee	A	
0-4 years	23 working days	184 hours	7.08 hrs per pay period
5-9 years	25.5 working days	204 hours	7.85 hrs per pay period
10-14 years	28 working days	224 hours	8.65 hrs per pay period
15-19 years	33 working days	264 hours	10.15 hrs per pay period
20 or more	35.5 working days	284 hours	10.92 hrs per pay period

Vacation Slot

Any additional shift personnel added beyond the number of 38 personnel per shift will require one vacation spot for every nine (9) personnel per shift (i.e., 9 = 1, 18 = 2, 27 = 3, etc.).

Vacation Carry Over

Firefighter vacation carry at two (2) years of the maximum amount for shift employees (624 hours), for 40-hour work week employees (480 hours).

Unused vacation time to which a shift Fire Fighter is entitled in any calendar year may be used by them in any subsequent calendar year.; provided, however, no shift Fire Fighter may use more paid vacation time in any calendar year than the amount of their annual entitlement as set forth in the Bargaining Contract, unless the Fire Chief shall determine that such extended vacation will not curtail normal working schedules; A shift Fire Fighter may also, however, use accumulated vacation time to extend Sick Leave and Death in Family benefits.

Retirement/Separation Payout

Retirement payout for shift personnel shall be up to 624 hours and for 40-hour employees shall be up to 480 hours.

Pay in Lieu of Vacation in Event of Separation.

An employee who retires or separates from the City voluntarily and who is eligible for vacation benefits shall elect to receive their balance by deposit into their PERSI Choice account, City-offered deferred compensation programs (401K or 457), or be converted to cash. Vacation benefits will be up to and not exceed 26 shifts (624 hours) for shift personnel or 60 days (480 hours) for 40-hour work week employees.

An employee who separates from the City involuntarily or is terminated and who is eligible for vacation benefits shall receive a lump-sum payment in lieu of such vacation. Vacation benefits will not exceed 13 shifts (312 hours) for shift personnel or 30 days (240 hours) for 40-hour work week employees.

Section 2. Selection

Vacations shall be granted at any time during the calendar year. Selection for the vacation period shall be based on seniority with the firefighter with the highest seniority having first choice, continuing in this order down to the last employee with the least seniority.

Section 3. Selection Policy

To facilitate the orderly selection and taking of scheduled vacation time, the following policy shall be followed:

- 1.
- a. For 2912 employees Battalion Chiefs will begin first round of vacation picks no later than December 1st and will complete the six (6) five (5) rounds of vacation picks no later than January 31st. The employee will have 48 hours after verbal notification from the BC for vacation selection. If the BC is unable to get a hold of employee that is off duty, the BC will leave a voice message or text informing the employee of their turn of vacation selection. Comp-time hours may not be scheduled during first, second, third, fourth and fifth round vacation selection at the first of the year. Vacation selection by Battalion Chiefs will not affect vacation selection of other personnel.
- b. For 2080 employees Division Chiefs will begin first round of vacation picks no later than December 1st and will complete the four (4) rounds of vacation picks no later than January 31st. The employee will have 48 hours after verbal notification from the DC for vacation selection. Comp-time hours may not be scheduled during first, second, third, and fourth round vacation selection at the first of the year. Vacation selection by Division Chiefs will not affect vacation selection of other personnel.
- 2.
- a. For 2912 employees first, second, third, fourth, and fifth, and sixth round vacation selections will be chosen according to seniority on each platoon. Any subsequent vacation request for first, second, third, fourth, and fifth, and sixth vacation shall be approved if the position is available.
- b. For 2080 employees first, second, third, and fourth round vacation selections will be chosen according to seniority. Any subsequent vacation request for first, second, third, and fourth vacation shall be approved if the position is available.
- 3. Six (6) Seven (7) firefighters may schedule advance vacation at the same time on any one (1) battalion, subject to the provisions of Item Nos. 2 and 4, of Section 3 of this Article.
- 4. A sixth or seventh vacation position may be scheduled within thirty (30) days of a shift requested, but determination to allow such vacation will not be made until 5 p.m. the evening prior to the shift involved. This determination will be made only if the on-duty personnel scheduled for that forty-eight (48) hour set will remain at minimum staffing levels or above and will not interfere with Fire Department activities.
- 5. A minimum charge for vacation will be one (1) hour and additional leave will be charged in multiples of one (l) hour. Any portion of an hour will be charged as a full hour.

- 6. Cancelling scheduled vacation is discouraged. It will be permitted, however, if it is canceled one-hundred-twenty (120) hours before it is scheduled to begin. Cancellation of any scheduled vacation should be announced to the platoon involved at the first opportunity so that others may have a chance to use it. Vacations may be canceled at any time for any reason if there is one (1) or more vacation positions available for that shift.
- 7. All requests for scheduling or canceling vacations shall be called in to the Battalion Chief on duty or designee and the time will be logged. Approval or denial shall be made by the Battalion Chief on duty or designee.
- 8. Each round of vacation picks will be chosen in consecutive order, including one day of twenty-four (24) hours Kelly time, if applicable. For example: February 2, February 3, Kelly time February 8, February 9, February 14, February 15 would be a pick using five (5) vacation shifts but having six (6) shifts off including the Kelly time. Each round would enable a new consecutive pick. If a member uses just twenty-four (24) hours one (1) shift as a round pick, that round is complete. One Kelly time per FLSA cycle per pick. If a pick is arranged as such to allow two Kelly time shifts in two separate FLSA cycles in one round pick, that is acceptable.

ARTICLE XXI - VACANCIES AND PROMOTIONS

The staffing requirements of the Fire Department shall be established by the Chief of the Department as an administrative procedure. Minimum staffing for all "In Service" Engines will be three (3) personnel. Minimum staffing for all "In Service" Advanced Life Support (ALS) Ambulances will be one (1) Paramedic and one (1) EMT. Minimum Staffing for all "In Service" Basic Life Support (BLS) Ambulances will be two (2) EMTs. The Chief of the Department or their designee shall establish when units are needed to be "In Service." Vacancies occurring in the permanent promotional ranks shall be filled within thirty (30) days after an appropriate promotional exam is given and eligibility list is established.

A representative from UNION offers input, in the form of communicating positive and negative criteria of a firefighter candidate to the Fire Department's hiring committee, when hiring new Fire Department employees who are or will be covered by this Collective Bargaining Agreement. UNION representative observing in the Entry Level interview and provide a written positive and negative criterion to the Chief prior to the selection process.

ARTICLE XXII - COMMITTEES

Health and Safety Committee

Section 1. General

A Health and Safety Committee shall be established and shall serve in an advisory capacity to the Fire Chief. The Committee shall include a representative of the Fire Department Management, a UNION representative, and one (1) representative of each position, including Training Officer and Fire Prevention Division. The member of management and the representative holding the rank of Captain will act as the

committee co-chairs and conduct the meetings. The UNION representative will be selected by UNION, but other Committee Members shall be recommended by UNION and approved by the Fire Chief. The Health and Safety Committee has the authority to enlist the help of other persons when needed.

Section 2. Purpose

The purpose of the Health and Safety Committee shall be to conduct research, develop recommendations, and study and review matters pertaining to occupational safety and health within the Fire Department.

Section 3. Meetings

Meetings shall be held at least once every three (3) months. Meetings shall be scheduled by the Secretary of the Committee and coordinated with the member of management on the Committee. Written minutes of each meeting shall be retained and shall be made available to all members.

Training and Technologies Committee

Section 1. General

A Training and Technologies Committee shall be established and shall serve in an advisory capacity to the Fire Chief. The Committee shall include a representative of the Fire Department Management, a UNION representative, and one (1) representative from each position, including Training Officer and Fire Prevention Division. The member of the management and the representative holding the rank of Captain will be the Training Committee co-chairs and conduct the meetings. The UNION representative will be selected by the UNION, but other Committee Members shall be recommended by the UNION and approved by the Fire Chief.

The Training and Technology Committee has the authority to enlist the help of other persons when needed.

Section 2. Purpose

The purpose of the Training and Technology Committee shall be to conduct research, develop recommendations, and study and review matters pertaining to training, new equipment, and new technology within the Fire Division.

Section 3. Meetings

Meetings shall be held at least once every three (3) months. Meetings shall be scheduled by the Secretary of the Committee and coordinated with the representative of the Fire Department Management. Written minutes of each meeting shall be prepared and made available to all members.

ARTICLE XXIII- RETIREMENT CONTRIBUTIONS FOR PERSI FIREFIGHTERS

For purposes of this Article XXIII, the following terms shall have the meanings as ascribed below:

FIREFIGHTER: Any firefighter employed by CITY as of July 17, 2012, and also all future firefighters employed by CITY, provided that such employees (1) are/were now members of PERSI as of July 17, 2012, or were members of PERSI as of such date, and (2) are now or will be represented by UNION for collective bargaining purposes.

IAFF: The International Association of Firefighters Local 1565.

PERSI: The Public Employee Retirement System of Idaho.

Social Security and Medicare Refund

On behalf of all firefighters impacted by the Firefighter Referendum and related Section 218 Agreement, CITY is hereby authorized to and will forthwith file for refunds of all past employee and employer FICA and Medicare contributions made by or for the benefit of each of such firefighters. Upon receipt of said refunds, CITY will make a one-time contribution equivalent to the employer portion of the refund into individual PERSI Choice 401(k) Plan accounts established by each firefighter. If approved by PERSI, this one-time contribution will be treated as an Employer Contribution in the Plan and will be limited to the amount of the employer contribution refund for each firefighter less any charges, expenses, or retirement withholdings imposed upon CITY by the United States Government and/or PERSI. The employee's portion of the refund plus any IRS accrued interest received by CITY shall be distributed by check payment to each employee.

Future Retirement Contributions

Commencing with the August 3, 2012, payroll and continuing with each regular paycheck thereafter, CITY shall, in lieu of paying Social Security and Medicare contributions where applicable, on behalf of each firefighter employee pay into each PERSI Choice 401(k) Plan account established by such firefighters, an amount equal to the matching employee and employer contributions that would have otherwise been paid for each firefighter pursuant to U.S.C. Title 26, Chapter 21 - the Federal Insurance Contributions Act, less any charges, expenses, or retirement withholdings imposed upon CITY by the United States Government and/or PERSI. To be eligible for employer contributions, each firefighter must file a PERSI Choice 401(k) Deferral Election form with the Department of Human Resources that authorizes CITY to withhold employee contributions rounded up to a whole percentage of earnings and remit such contributions to each PERSI Choice 401(k) account. Future PERSI Choice employer contributions rounded up to a whole percentage that is nearest to the FICA defined employer contribution rate are contingent upon continued authorization from each firefighter to match FICA defined employee contribution rates rounded up to a whole percentage of earnings. Firefighters must file modified 401(k) Deferral Election forms with the Department of Human Resources as contribution rates change. The parties intend that these matching contributions be treated as Employer Contributions to each individual firefighter's PERSI Choice 401(k) Account and will be governed by the rules, regulations, and laws applicable to PERSI.

CITY makes no warranty or representation that such retirement contributions are exempt from Federal, State, or PERSI withholdings or income taxation required by law. In the event any court or administrative agency of competent jurisdiction determines that such tax or withholdings are required by law, then CITY may, and is hereby authorized to make such withholdings as required by law, with respect to compensation paid to each firefighter after the date of such determination. This Agreement shall remain in effect for the life of any collective bargaining agreement between the parties unless mutually agreed otherwise by both parties or until the adoption of a subsequent Section 218 Agreement which has the effect of modifying coverage for firefighters under the Social Security Act and related Federal Insurance Contribution Act.

ARTICLE XXIV- DEPLOYMENT OPERATIONS, COMPENSATION, AND MILITARY LEAVE

Section 1. Deployments

- CITY will pay any CITY Fire Department employee who leaves the CITY under deployment on behalf of a requesting agency as part of but not limited to: Wildland Firefighting, Structure Protection, Search and Rescue, Emergency Medical Services, Water Rescue, and/or Hazardous Materials Responses. Responses in the Reciprocal Firefighting Agreement (RFFA) that result in overtime shall be paid per normal operating overtime rules.
 - A. The CITY Fire Department employee will be paid "straight time" for their normally scheduled respective shifts. For days not regularly scheduled, CITY Fire Department employee will be paid at a minimum of sixteen (16) hours at overtime rate except for deployment travel days. Deployment travel days will be paid at an hour for hour at overtime rate. The rate will be at two (2) times the base hourly rate for each hour worked up to the 16 (sixteen) hour minimum.
 - B. The CITY Fire Department Employee will not be allowed to accrue Comp-Time as a means of compensation during deployment.
 - C. The CITY Fire Department employee will be paid by CITY and will retain all benefits and insurance during deployment.
 - D. CITY shall be reimbursed; through separate contract by requesting agency.
 - E. This agreement for reimbursement shall apply even where the CITY Fire Department employee is deployed as part of an apparatus crew or as a single resource.
 - F. The CITY Fire Department employee shall assist CITY by providing CITY with all required documentation, statements and/or other evidence related to deployment in support of CITY's attempt to receive reimbursement by the requesting agency.

Section 2. Military Leave

- 1. An employee who is a member of the Uniformed Services will be granted up to fifteen (15) working days or one hundred twenty (120) hours of paid leave per calendar year for days during which the employee is engaged in authorized training or duty ordered or authorized by the proper authority to be as follows:
 - a. Up to a total of one hundred twenty (120) hours for an employee who normally at a rate of eight (8) hours or ten (10) hours per day or works other alternate workdays that equal thirty-five (35) to forty (40) working hours within a pay week or seventy (70) to eighty (80) hours in a bi-weekly pay period.

Up to a total of one hundred sixty-eight (168) hours for an employee who normally works fifty-six (56) hours in a pay week at a rate of eleven and two tenths (11.2) hours per day.

- 2. If leave(s) of absence for military service exceed the fifteen (15) working days or one hundred twenty (120) hours of paid military leave, an employee shall be permitted upon request to use any accrued vacation and/or compensatory time during military leave past the fifteen (15) working days or one hundred twenty (120) of paid military leave. The employee must provide a written request to their supervisor prior to the use of such time.
- 3. If leave(s) of absence for military service exceeds more than thirty (30) consecutive calendar days of military leave, then after the first thirty (30) day period of active duty, the City at the start of the next full pay period shall will pay to the employee partial pay during the remainder of active-duty service up to a maximum of two (3) (2) years from the first day when partial pay for active duty began. Partial pay during this period will be paid on the same schedule that the employee would be paid if they were not on active duty.
- 4. An Employee called for active duty shall, upon their return to the City employment, receive credited service hours for regularly scheduled hours away from work on federal active duty. In other words, there will be no break in the employee's City employment that may disrupt benefits that are based on continuous employment.

ARTICLE XXV- PARAMEDIC COMPENSATION

Section 1. Paramedic Compensation

Provide compensation for paramedics as follows: The next closest pay period following:

A. Receipt of Certification and assigned to work independently as a paramedic after successful education period / Base Rate + fifteen (15%) percent.

Section 2. Voluntary Decertification

Any paramedic who voluntarily surrenders paramedic certification with the State of Idaho, or who allows certification to lapse, within eight (8) years after assignment as a paramedic, will lose all paramedic certification pay immediately upon decertification. Any paramedic who voluntarily decertifies or allows their certification to lapse eight (8) years or more years after such assignment will have their paramedic certification pay reduced in the following manner:

- 1. If a paramedic surrenders certification prior to the expiration of their normal certification period, then all paramedic certification pay will be immediately discontinued at the commencement of the first full pay period following the loss of certification, or
- 2. If a paramedic allows their certification to lapse at the end of the normal certification period, then paramedic certification pay will be reduced upon the commencement of the first full pay period in which CITY grants a general pay increase to firefighters covered under this Agreement, and in an amount equal to the same percentage pay increase given to firefighters that year and each year thereafter, until such time as the firefighter no longer receives paramedic certification pay.

OR

Despite the foregoing, paramedics will continue to be eligible for regular step increases in accordance with Appendix A of the contract.

Section 3. Involuntary Decertification

Any paramedic whose certification has been involuntarily revoked by the State of Idaho will lose all paramedic certification pay upon the commencement of the first pay period following their decertification.

Section 4. Captain/Driver Paramedics

Paramedics promoted to the rank of captain or driver will be placed in the appropriate pay grade and step level rate of pay which most closely corresponds to but is higher than the step level of pay (less paramedic certification pay) prior to promotion. In addition, if the employee, upon promotion, continues to maintain their paramedic certification the employee will receive paramedic compensation in amount not to exceed eight (8%) percent of their pay grade and step level. However, if the employee's hourly rate of pay following promotion (including paramedic certification pay) is not greater than their hourly rate of pay prior to promotion (including paramedic certification pay), the employee will be moved to the next appropriate step plus paramedic certification pay not to exceed eight (8%) percent of the pay grade and step level. The effective date of the promotion becomes the new title classification anniversary date.

Any captain or driver paramedic who voluntarily surrenders paramedic certification with the State of Idaho or who allows certification to lapse will have their paramedic certification pay reduced in the following manner:

- 1) If a captain or driver paramedic surrenders certification prior to the expiration of their normal certification period, then all paramedic certification pay will be immediately discontinued at the commencement of the first full pay period following the loss of certification, or
- 2) If a captain or driver paramedic allows their certification to lapse at the end of the normal certification period, then paramedic certification pay will be reduced upon the commencement of the first full pay period in which CITY grants a general pay increase to firefighters covered under this Agreement, and in an amount equal to the same percentage pay increase given to firefighters that year and each year thereafter, until such time as the firefighter no longer receives paramedic certification pay,
- 3) Any captain or driver paramedic whose certification has been involuntarily revoked by the State of Idaho will lose all paramedic certification pay upon the commencement of the first pay period following decertification.

Captain Driver/Paramedics will still be eligible for regular step increases in accordance with Appendix A of this Agreement.

Section 5. Probationary Firefighters

Firefighters who start their employment with the Idaho Falls Fire Department and hold a current paramedic certification applicable to the State of Idaho will first be evaluated by the Fire Department prior to receiving paramedic pay.

Section 6. Non-Discrimination

Paramedic certification shall not prohibit equal and fair consideration for promotions or overtime related to job duties, continuing education and attendance at mandatory classes.

Section 7. Paramedic Selection

Paramedic school selection will be determined by the City. Personnel choosing to attend paramedic school without the approval of the City will not be compensated for tuition nor certification and have no expectation of being utilized as a paramedic.

This selection shall include a Fire Department interview and an established competitive process to select the best candidate(s) for paramedic school. The program the City intends to send students to will be made known before the selection process begins.

All costs associated with attending paramedic school which include, but may not be limited to; tuition, books, labs, alternate school uniforms if required and time off to attend didactic, lab and clinical rotations shall be paid by the City. The employee should not incur any personal cost for the attendance or completion of the City selected Paramedic Program.

Personnel choosing to pursue an associate or bachelor's degree in Paramedicine in addition to their paramedic certification shall seek approval from the CITY utilizing the established education reimbursement policy. If the employee chooses to pursue an associate or bachelor's degree, which some schools offer, that cost may be paid for by the employee and submitted to the City for reimbursement through the established educational reimbursement program.

The City may choose to determine future paramedics by hiring currently certified NREMT and/or State of Idaho licensed capable paramedics.

Should the paramedic candidate not successfully complete the selected paramedic licensure process for reasons to include but not limited to failing the program, behavior causing ejection from the program, or failing to pass the licensure testing process, the costs associated may be recouped by the City through a payment plan established individually not creating an undue hardship burden on the employee. Incompletion of the program due to no fault of the student shall not constitute an unsuccessful completion.

A selected paramedic who has received City sponsorship of a paramedic education who successfully completes the education, certification and is assigned to work independently as a paramedic who voluntarily separates from the City within three (3) years of independent assignment will be charged a prorated fee for all costs associated with attending paramedic school which include, but may not be limited to, tuition, books, labs, and alternate school uniforms. This shall also be conducted through an established payment plan. Prorated fee will be leaving before the 3^{rd} anniversary -33% of the cost. Leaving before the 2^{nd} anniversary -66% of the cost. Leaving before the 1^{st} year anniversary -99% of the cost.

ARTICLE XXVI·OUT OF CLASSIFICATION WORK

Fire Personnel working out of classification will receive compensation based upon the following. Working out of classification as a Driver will be compensated at 5.5% of the employee's base wage. Working out of classification as a Captain will be compensated at 6.0% of the employee's base wage. Working out of classification as a Battalion Chief or Fire Marshal will be compensated at 6.5% of the employee's base wage. Working out of classification compensation will be paid on an hour for hour basis. Two (2) people working out of classification per rank per shift will be allowed. Any additional need will be met by standard call back procedure. If a staffing shortage requires overtime, personnel hired shall be of the rank or position which eliminates the need for personnel working out of classification.

ARTICLE XXVII- RULES GOVERNING COMPETITIVE EXAMINATIONS, QUALIFICATIONS, APPOINTMENTS, PROMOTIONS, DEMOTIONS AND DISCHARGE OF EMPLOYEES

The following are the rules and regulations governing competitive examinations, qualifications, appointments, promotions, demotions, and discharge of all employees under the Fire Department and any other positions not specifically listed in City Ordinance or Rule.

- The CITY shall have sole charge of the selection of personnel for the eligibility list from which original appointments, grade and rank, promotions shall be made to all sworn positions in the Fire Department except for the Chiefs of said departments and any other positions appointed and not competed for within these rules.
- 2. The eligibility list for the Fire Department shall be kept in the custody of Human Resources.

Section 1. General Provisions

- 1. No appointment shall be made except under the laws of Idaho, the Ordinances of the City of Idaho Falls, and this contract with the UNION.
- 2. No person shall be eligible for appointment in the Fire Department who is not eligible to work in the United States, or who is not eligible to obtain the required certifications and licenses as determined by the Chief to perform the essential functions in the fire department.
- 3. No person shall be eligible for appointment in the Fire Department who has not passed their 18th birthday or who is not eligible to obtain the required certifications and licenses as determined by the Chief to perform the essential functions in the fire department.
- 4. All members of the Fire Department are required to give their undivided attention to their designated work and are prohibited from engaging in any other business that will interfere or conflict with their duties while members of these departments.
- 5. No member of the Fire Department will be permitted to accept gratuities or rewards of any kind.
- 6. Fire personnel are expected to observe the same laws that they are sworn to enforce, and no extra privileges or immunities are granted to either.
- 7. Violation of any of these general provisions, any City Ordinance, or department rules by any member of the Fire Department under these rules shall be considered cause for disciplinary action, including termination.

APPLICATIONS Section 2. New Recruit Testing and Hiring

- All applicants for the positions within the Fire Department must be able to speak, read and write the English language, and must have a high school diploma or G.E.D. Certificate or its equivalent. In cases where special technical, professional, or scientific knowledge and experience are required, the CITY may demand certificates or competence or other proof of training and ability. All applications for examination for positions in the Fire Department shall be presented to the CITY on a prescribed form, giving such evidence, in the form of their knowledge, skills, abilities and other required qualifications.
- 2. "Job Interest Forms" will be filed with the Department of Human Resources in a manner to be determined by that office. At such time that a beginning examination is to be given, all persons having submitted an "Interest Form" will be notified of application procedures and testing dates.
- 3. An application that has been accepted by the Department of Human Resources shall not be returned to the applicant for any reason.
- 4. An incomplete or defective application shall not be accepted and shall disqualify the applicant for consideration.
- 5. Proof at any time produced to the CITY of behavior that would negatively impact an ability to perform the essential functions of the job by an applicant or person on the eligible list or of any false statements made by him or her in the application or in the examination or of any criminal act committed by the applicant or of dismissal for cause from public service may be deemed cause to exclude an applicant from examination and/or removal from the eligible list.
- 6. The CITY may secure and consider any other information as it may deem desirable for the purpose of determining whether any applicant is eligible under these rules and regulations, the Ordinances of Idaho Falls and the laws of Idaho to occupy the position applied for.
- 7. Entry level examinations for the Fire Department shall be given as the service may require. Interested parties should register for job alerts on the CITY's web site. The CITY will notify entry level applicants, whose applications have been filed, to appear for any examination by giving the applicant at least ten (10) days' notice. Entry level examination notices shall also be posted to the Department of Human Resources web page. The passing grade for beginners shall be seventy percent (70%).
- 8. Physical examinations may be made by a physician or health care provider designated by the CITY only after a conditional offer of employment has been made to the applicant. Such examination shall demonstrate the applicant is of sound health and physically able to perform the essential functions of the position to which they seek appointment.
- 9. Entry applicants for appointment are subject to written and oral examinations. Applicants with eligible written exam scores will be notified and advised to participate in a non-discriminatory assessment. In addition to physical agility assessments, eligible applicants will appear for oral interviews or other exams.

- 10. Participants in the physical agility exam and oral exam will be limited to the number of candidates agreed upon by the Chief of the department. The number of candidates may be limited to thirty (30) candidates based on the rank of the written examination scores, absent exigent circumstances.
- 11. The general average will be determined upon fifty percent (50%) of the score obtained in the written examinations and fifty percent (50%) of the oral examination. The physical agility test shall be pass/fail.

Section 3. Medical Physical Standards

- 1. Applicants for original appointment in the Fire Department must meet all bona fide medical and physical requirements of the appointing department, as a condition for their appointment with the CITY.
- 2. All offers of employment by the appointing officer shall be made conditional upon the issuance of a certificate by a qualified medical examiner certifying that the appointee meets all bona fide medical and physical requirements of the appointing department. All medical examinations shall be made by a medical examiner designated by the City or experts working on behalf of the City. The results of each medical examination and each certificate shall be filed with the Department of Human Resources in compliance with HIPAA and other relevant regulations.

Section 4. Promotional Examinations

- Examinations shall be practical in their character and shall be designed to test fairly the intelligence, competency, suitability, and character of the applicants to discharge the duties of the service for which they seek to be appointed.
- 2. Merit and fitness for appointment and promotions shall be determined by and upon competitive examinations. The passing grade for beginners in the Captains Test shall be seventy percent (70%) for the written score, Tactics and Strategies portion, and overall assessment center score. The passing grade in the Driver's Test shall be seventy percent (70%) for the written score and the overall practical test score.
- 3. The CITY shall list preliminary requirements for examinations.
- 4. Actual conduct of every examination shall be under the direction of the City or experts acting on authority of the City. The City shall in the examinations give such relative importance to the different subjects or matters of examination, whether written or physical or to experience, occupation or training as it deems fit. At or before the commencement of every examination the weight to be given every section included in the examination shall be determined. The time to be allowed for each examination also will be announced.
- 5. Oral examinations or special practical tests of fitness for the particular positions in the fire department may be ordered by the CITY.

- 6. Entry level examinations for the Fire Department shall be given as the service may require. The CITY will notify entry level applicants, whose applications have been filed, to appear for any examination by giving the applicant at least ten (10) days' notice. Entry level examination notices shall also be posted to the Department of Human Resources web page. and published once in a newspaper of general circulation at least ten (10) days prior to the date of the examination.
- Applicants for appointment are subject to written and oral examinations. Applicants with eligible written exam scores will be notified and advised to participate in a non-discriminatory assessment center. In addition to physical agility assessments, eligible applicants will appear for oral interviews or other exams.
- 8. Physical examinations may be made by a physician or health care provider designated by the CITY only after a conditional offer of employment has been made to the applicant. Such examination shall demonstrate the applicant is of sound health and physically able to perform the essential functions of the position to which they seek appointment.
- 9. Instructions and rules governing examinations will be explained to candidates prior to the start of test by the chief examiner or test proctor. Candidates who fail to follow examination rules and instructions given at the time of the exam will not be allowed to complete the testing process. In addition to any verbal instructions given at the time of the exam, the following rules will govern all examinations.
 - a. Applicants will carefully read any printed rules distributed at the time of the exam and/or listen closely to any verbal instructions. Applicants will be bound by any written and verbal rules or instructions given prior to the date of the exam or immediately preceding the commencement of the exam.
 - b. Applicants will examine the question-and-answer sheets when received and verify that they are in proper order; applicants will be held responsible for all errors and omissions therein.
 - c. Prior to leaving their desk, all applicants shall turn in any examination papers to the exam administrator, and the applicants shall forfeit the right to modify or complete any portion of the examination after submission unless an applicant can demonstrate a bona fide medical or other emergency involving extreme risk to life or limb. Reasonable accommodation shall be made for any disability, provided such disability is made known to the examiner prior to the commencement of the examination.
 - d. All answers must be written on paper furnished for that purpose by the examiner or by other means as instructed by the examiner.
 - e. No pencil work will be allowed on the examination books unless instructed to do so. Pencil and scratch paper may be used if supplied by the examiner; used scratch paper must be turned in with the examination paper.
 - f. No help will be allowed except such as appears on the question sheets or in the instructions given to applicants.

- g. Any applicant who may be detected cheating by consulting any printed or written matter during the examination will be dismissed from the room and receive a failing score. All conversation between competitors during any examination is strictly prohibited. Any applicant speaking to a competitor on any pretense or answering if spoken to will be dismissed from the room and receive a failing score.
- h. It is absolutely forbidden to copy or attempt to read the sheet of another or to make any sign or in any manner seek to impart or receive any information during an examination, under penalty of dismissal from the room and receipt of a failing score.
 - i. All necessary explanations will be made, when practicable, to the whole number of competitors.
 - j. All examination papers must be handed in together with the answers when the examination is completed and must not be taken from the room.
 - k. Smoking shall not be permitted during the examination.
 - 10. The CITY may after delivery of notice to the applicants in the manner set forth in paragraph 6 of this Rule, require an oral examination by subject matter experts of eligible applicants who successfully pass the written examination. The score of the oral examination will be determined by the chief examiner or CITY based upon the statements made by the applicants regarding their knowledge, skills and abilities for the position or other job related questions that may be given to the applicants. The opinion of the former employers associates and others may be sought and their statements investigated.
 - 11. Participants in the physical agility exam and oral exam will be limited to the number of candidates agreed upon by the Chief of the department. The number of candidates may be limited to thirty (30) candidates based on the rank of the written examination scores, absent exigent circumstances.
 - 12. The general average will be determined upon the score obtained in the written examinations, the oral examinations, and the physical agility examinations. As described in paragraph 4 of this Rule, the actual weight to be assigned to each examination will be determined by the City.

Section 5. Eligibility List

1. The CITY shall keep records of all applicants who are placed on the eligible list, which records shall show the results of the examination of each applicant and show such other data as shall indicate the relative qualifications of all applicants upon such list. All persons who have been on the eligible list for one (1) year without appointment or promotion in grade, who shall refuse a tendered appointment, or who have requested removal from such list shall be removed from the eligible list and can only be returned thereto after reapplication and re-examination. An applicant may sit for one or more written examinations; however, the applicants' eligibility for appointment shall be determined by reference to the most recent score.

- 2. The names of all eligible candidates shall be placed on the eligible list in the order of their standing in the examination. The CITY reserves the right to announce additional testing dates if needed to generate a viable list of eligible candidates for consideration. Against each name shall be noted the date of the examination, the date on which the name was entered on the list and the average rating.
- 3. When two (2) or more entry level eligible candidates have received the same average rating, they shall hold the same ranking on the eligible list.
- 4. The entry level eligible list shall show the persons eligible for positions in each classification.
- 5. Applicants may be enrolled on the eligible list for more than one position.
- 6. Applicants, whose names are placed on the eligible list, shall notify the CITY of any change of address while their names remain on such list.
- 7. Applicants whose names are on the eligible list may accept temporary appointment under another classification without losing their position upon the eligible list.
- 8. Where an examination for any grade is held before the eligible list for that grade is exhausted, a new list shall be prepared after such examination. The persons upon the former eligible list who have not been examined for the new eligible list shall respectively be placed upon the new eligible list in the position to which the percentage of their aggregate marking upon their former examinations would entitle them if such marking had instead been given them upon the new examination and shall continue thereon until the end of their term of eligibility. The CITY shall have the discretion whenever in its judgment the interest of the public service requires, to order a reexamination of applicants for any position and shall have power to correct any error and amend or revoke any schedule, list, or other paper or record where it appears that any error or injustice has been done. When any person whose name appears on an eligible list has for any reason become ineligible or no longer possesses the necessary qualifications for appointment to the public service, the City may strike such name from such list.

Section 6. Certification and Appointments

1. Whenever a position or place of employment or vacancy in the Fire Department is to be filled, the appointing authority shall request and the Department of Human Resources shall certify to the appointing authority, as soon as possible after such request, the names and records of three times the number of persons necessary to fill such position based on their ranked scores as shown on the eligibility list. If two or more candidates have identical rankings, then all candidates ranked within the top three scores will be certified to the appointing authority. In all cases the names of those having the highest standing on the eligible list shall be certified to the appointing authority, provided, however, that if an insufficient number of names appear on said eligible list at such time, the Department of Human Resources shall certify all names thereon. The appointing authority shall make appointments only from the lists so certified and preference shall be given, from among those certified, to persons who are then employed in the class or grade next below the position filled, if applicable.

- 2. The requisition shall state the title, character and duties of the position, the compensation to be paid and whether the position is permanent or temporary.
- 3. Upon receipt of the requisition the Department of Human Resources shall certify to the appointing officer names of candidates having the three highest ratings on the eligible list most nearly appropriate to such position, provided that no name shall be certified more than three (3) times to the same appointing officer for the same or a similar position except at the officer's request. The certificate shall state the relative standing of each person certified and their contact information.
- 4. The appointing officer shall make selection from the names certified; the appointing officer may request replacement names in the order of ranking on the eligible list if they can show evidence that any certified names do not meet the eligibility criteria of the department.
- 5. Whenever the appointing officer, who shall have made a requisition to fill a certain number of vacancies, shall appoint a number smaller than the vacancies named he shall not make selection from the whole number certified but only from the number of names standing highest upon the list that would have been certified had the requisition stated the number of vacancies which were actually filled.
- 6. Upon appointment and employment, the appointing officer shall report to the Department of Human Resources the name of such appointee, the title and duties of the position, the date of the commencement of service and the salary thereof and such other information as required.

and sear

- 7. The person selected for appointment or promotion shall be duly notified by the appointing officer and, upon accepting and reporting for duty, shall receive from such officer an appointment for a probationary period of twelve months, provided the applicant meets ability and other requirements determined by the department essential to the position held.
- 8. Should the work for which probationers have been certified prove temporary, and they are laid off without fault or delinquency on their part before their time of probation is completed their name shall be restored to its position on the eligible list and the term they served shall be credited on their probationary period.
- 9. The name of any person certified as eligible for probationary appointment who shall decline an appointment shall be stricken from the list from which such certification is made, unless such declination be for temporary inability, physical or otherwise, the evidence of which must be acceptable to and approved by the Department of Human Resources.
- 10. The failure of an eligible person to accept employment within five (5) days after an offer of appointment shall be considered a declination.
- 11. On notification from an appointing authority that a person named in a certification has declined appointment, such certificate shall be completed by the addition of the name of the eligible person next in order.

- 12. If a person who is not entitled to certification is appointed, their appointment upon due notification from the Human Resources Department to the appointing authority shall be revoked.
- 13. Whenever the CITY has been unable to establish an appropriate and adequate eligible list or after the CITY has determined after due notice that an eligible list cannot be created through giving competitive examination, the CITY may permit a permanent appointment to be made by the appointing authority subject to such of these rules and regulations. The persons so appointed shall occupy the position to which he they were appointed with like effect as if they had otherwise qualified hereunder.
- 14. All persons appointed to or promoted in the Fire Department shall be assigned to and perform the duties of the position to which they are appointed or promoted.
- 15. Applicants who have had two (2) years' comparable experience as a public safety officer in a comparable city may enter the service in the grade of Senior Firefighter after completion of their probationary year, provided they meet requirements of the CITY and standards of the Idaho Falls Fire Department. A comparable city shall be considered a city with a Fire Department with the standards comparable to Idaho Falls Fire Department. The decision of which cities or agencies are comparable with the Idaho Falls Fire Department will be made by the Chief of the Department when hiring applicants with two (2) or more years of experience.
- 16. Any applicant who, while employed as a Firefighter in good standing, voluntarily terminated his or her employment with the City of Idaho Falls may upon written request to and approval from the appointing Chief and in accordance with the Rules of the CITY and this agreement, be rehired without taking an examination provided:
 - a. The applicant is otherwise qualified for the position; and
 - b. The request does not displace another firefighter.

Section 7. Subjects for Disciplinary Action or Dismissal

- 1. All appointments to positions of employment under the Fire Department shall be upon a probationary basis for a period of twelve (12) consecutive months of full-time employment within the department in the same or higher grade. During said probationary period such employee may be discharged with or without cause without recourse under these rules. After such period of probation, all employees shall hold an office or place of employment, only during good behavior and continued acceptable performance. Any such employee may be removed or discharged, suspended without pay, demoted, reduced in rank, or deprived of special privileges or assessed special duty for the following reasons.
 - a. Incompetency, inefficiency, inattention to or dereliction of duty.
 - b. Dishonesty, insubordination, harassment, or lack of professionalism directed towards patrons and/or fellow employees or members of the public occurring in the course of duty; or any other willful failure on the part of the employee to properly conduct themselves, or

any willful violation of the provisions of this act or the rules and regulations to be adopted hereunder.

- c. An inability to perform the essential functions of the job with or without accommodation or loss of any other bona fide occupational qualification required for such place of employment.
- d. Drunkenness or use of intoxicating liquors, narcotics, or any other habit-forming drug, liquid, or preparation to such extent that the use thereof interferes with the performance or mental or physical fitness of the employee or of the work of such employee or which precludes the employee from properly performing the essential functions and duties of such position.
- e. Conviction of a felony or conviction of a misdemeanor involving moral turpitude.
- f. Any other act of failure to act which in the judgment of the appointing authority is sufficient to show the offender to be an unsuitable and unfit person to be employed in the public service.
- g. Violations of any of the **rules** and regulations formulated by the Chief of the department or rules promulgated by the **City of** Idaho Falls, that relate to conduct required of all city personnel.

ilin (* Stational)

- 2. Progressive Discipline
 - a. Purpose The purpose of this rule is to provide a uniform standard for disciplinary actions to be used by company and chief officers.
 - b. Scope This policy applies to all members of the Idaho Falls Fire Department.
 - c. Responsibilities It is the responsibility of supervising officers in the Idaho Falls Fire Department to help their subordinates to be successful in their duties through coaching, mentoring, and disciplining when necessary. If an issue is raised to the level of time off without pay or above, the Chief of Department and HR should be notified. It is important that the supervising officer document each step appropriately. If a Work Improvement Plan is issued to a subordinate, the officer should consider issuing a Removal From Work Improvement Plan when and if appropriate.
 - d. Procedures Progressive discipline is a process for addressing employee poor performance or inappropriate behaviors so that the severity of the discipline increases with the continuance of the performance or behavioral issue. It provides an opportunity for motivated employees to immediately correct an issue before it becomes too severe, and provides CITY with performance related documentation. It is generally recommended that the progressive discipline process include:
 - i. Step 1 Informal verbal coaching and counseling

محمود ب

- ii. Step 2 Formal verbal reprimand
- iii. Step 3 Formal written reprimand (The Chief of Department's office must be notified after this step by the company officer giving the reprimand.)
- iv. Step 4 Time off without pay with accompanying Work Improvement Plan
- v. Step 5 Demotion (temporary or permanent)
- vi. Step 6 Termination

Section 8. Job Classifications of the Fire Department

The following constitutes the classification of jobs in the Idaho Falls Fire Department, as well as the line of promotion, together with the length of service required in each classification before a member shall be permitted to participate in the promotional examination of other positions. Job descriptions that describe the essential functions of each classification will be maintained by the Division of Human Resources.

- All new firefighters shall serve a probationary period of twelve (12) months. If after six (6) months, proper attitude and aptitude for the work is shown, the Firefighter will then advance to Firefighter 2nd Class. After six (6) months in the position of Firefighter 2nd Class the Firefighter will have served the probation period and will advance to the rank of Firefighter 1st Class. After one (1) year in the rank of Firefighter 1st Class Probationary Firefighter, the Firefighter automatically advances to the rank of Senior Firefighter. A person qualifying for appointment as a Senior Firefighter as described in these rules must still satisfactorily complete a twelve (12) month probationary period.
- A Firefighter must have served two (2) years as a Senior Firefighter four (4) years as an Idaho Falls Firefighter to be eligible to take the competitive examination for the position of Driver-Pump Operator.
- 3. To aid in the consistent and efficient operation of the Idaho Falls Fire Department a task book system shall be maintained to identify core performance standards of the various positions in the Idaho Falls Fire Department.
 - a. The Task Book system has been developed with input from the Union. Members who desire to move up gain experience to Driver/Operator, Captain Firefighter, and Battalion Chief must first may complete their respective Position Task Book. Task books must be completed for the desired position prior to sitting for a promotional exam.
 - Task books shall be completed for paramedic certification desired position prior to medical director sign off and approval of add pay.
 - c. Task books shall be completed for those wanting to perform in the Move-up Battalion Chief Position. After completion the task book must be signed off by the members respective Battalion Chief and the Deputy Chief of Fire Operations prior to being allowed to Move-up.

- 4. A Firefighter must have served two (2) years as a Driver-or four (4) years as a Senior Firefighter or six (6) years as an Idaho Falls Firefighter to be eligible to take the competitive examination for the position of Captain.
- 5. The position of Inspector and, Training Officer, and Logistics Officer is are open by administrative appointment without examination to any member of the Fire Department holding the rank of Senior Firefighter or higher. If no member of the Department holding such rank desires appointment as an Inspector, then the position may be filled by administrative appointment without examination by any of the following persons:
 - a. Any member of the Fire Department, or
 - b. Any person who has held the rank of Senior Firefighter or higher or any other rank equivalent thereto, within the past four (4) years at any other fire department, fire district, or governmental agency.
- 6. The position of Fire Marshal, Division Chief, Battalion Chief and Deputy Chief is recognized as an executive administrative position and is not in the UNION or represented by the UNION. Therefore, persons filling such positions shall be selected by the Fire Chief and confirmed by the Mayor. Any persons so appointed shall retain their previous position at the time of appointment. If, for any reason other than misconduct, such persons lose their appointed position, they will immediately assume the previous position held at the time of appointment.

Section 9. Merit System

- The Chief of the Fire Department shall maintain a uniform system of evaluating employees' performance. These evaluations will have an impact on promotions of employees during promotional examination processes.
- 2. The UNION must be advised of the merit system used, and an outline of it must be made available to the UNION upon request.

Section 10. Promotions

1. Promotions in the fire department shall be upon ascertained job performance and competitive examinations. In order to be eligible to take a promotional exam, a candidate must meet the job requirements for the Position being tested for. All candidates for the promotional position must meet the job requirements for time in grade for the position during the Testing Cycle. Promotional exams for Driver/Operator and Captain will be offered on an annual basis in the months of April (Written) and May (Practical). Candidates will not be eligible for promotion until the time requirements for the position have been met. A written examination may be given as often as needed as determined by the Chief in order to establish a viable eligible list in the selection process. If an additional exam is given beyond the annual written exam in April and the Practical exam in May, a ninety (90) day notice will be given. All promotional lists will be invalid with the commencement of the annual testing process in April, to include any additional exams that may be requested regardless of their timeline. A minimum written test score

appropriate for each examination will be determined and announced at least ten (10) days prior to the examination date. Notice of the availability of openings for promotions shall be posted on the Department of Human Resources web page at least ten (10) days prior to the date upon which the written examination shall be conducted. The Chief of the Department shall have the authority to assign any employee of the department to the different classes within the department, and the Chief of the Department may change any such assignment whenever, in the opinion, the good of the service shall so require.

- 2. Those wishing to stand on their score for any promotional tests held outside of the April/May annual test will have their score placed respectively in the new test regardless of previous rankings.
- 3. Grades for promotional placement will be based upon written examinations, an assessment process as designed by the Chief of the Department or their designee, and staff evaluations. The weight to be given the grades in each area will be determined by the Chief of the Department and announced at least ten (10) days prior to the date upon which the examination is given.
- 4. Where two (2) or more applicants for promotional certification receive identical grades, their ranking on the eligible list shall be determined by seniority.
- 5. The total number of persons allowed to participate in the department assessment process shall be determined in advance by the Chief of the Department. If there are more applicants than the number of positions available for testing in the assessment process, the candidates receiving the highest written exam scores shall be selected for participation in the assessment.
- 6. All regulations in rules V, VI, and VII of the Rules Governing Examinations, Certifications, and Eligibility apply to promotional examinations except where they may be in conflict with the rules of this particular section.

ARTICLE XXVIII- SAVING CLAUSE

If any portion of this Agreement should be declared inoperative or unconstitutional. The remainder of the Agreement shall remain unchanged and in full force and effect.

ARTICLE XXIX- EFFECTIVE DATES AND DURATION OF AGREEMENT

This Agreement, including Appendix "A" and "B", shall become effective upon the date that CITY's representatives and UNION's representatives both sign this Agreement and shall remain in full force and effect until 12:00 midnight, April 30, 20235, and thereafter, from year to year until terminated. This Agreement may be reopened prior to the end of the contractual period for purposes outlined in Idaho Code 44-1802, upon serving written notice by either party ninety (90) days before the last day on which money can be appropriated by CITY.

This writing evidences the final and complete Agreement between the parties in regard to this subject matter and no other prior statement, representation or understanding shall be binding upon the parties unless expressly set forth herein, including Appendix "A" and "B".

For: THE CITY OF IDAHO FALLS	For: LOCAL UNION NO. 1565 INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF FIREFIGHTERS
MAYOR	PRESIDENT
MUNICIPAL SERVICES DIRECTOR	VICE PRESIDENT
HUMAN RESOURCES DIRECTOR	SECRETARY/TREASURER
FIRE CHIEF	EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

DATED

APPENDIX A- FIRE DEPARTMENT CLASSIFICATION AND PAY GRADE POLICY EFFECTIVE OCT 1, 20223

A. SALARY SCHEDULE

The attached table, entitled "City of Idaho Falls Fire Department Pay Scale Grades" is the assignment of all positions (less those exempt from the pay grade structure) to the pay grades designated and the corresponding salary payable for the various grades and steps. In the event that the City Council approves any general pay increases for the City's non-union employees before 12:00 midnight, April 30, 2022, the attached table shall be adjusted so that the members of the Union shall receive the same other general pay increase as the City's non-union employees.

B. ADMINISTRATION OF THE PAY PLAN

The following provisions shall govern the administration of the pay plan.

- 1. Salary on Employment
 - a. Placement to any position in any pay grade shall normally be made at the first step for the pay grade. Higher step placement may be effectuated commensurate with the applicant's qualifications as determined by the Department Director and the Municipal Services Director.
 - b. A person who was previously employed by the City of Idaho Falls and is rehired shall start in the pay grade and step level as any other new hire, unless the person's qualifications justify higher step level placement as determined by the Department Director and Municipal Services Director.
- 2. Salary Step Advancement
 - a. Advancement to the next step in the salary schedule may be awarded to an employee upon a supervisory evaluation indicating adequate performance, and after completion of the necessary service requirement. Department Directors have the option of holding an employee in a step level should the employee's work performance and attitude so dictate.
 - b. Pay adjustments shall be effective on the first pay period following the employee's accumulation of the necessary service requirements.
 - c. The Personnel Action form is to be completed sufficiently in advance to secure the required signatures and for Personnel and Payroll to receive the approved Personnel Action form prior to the effective date.
- 3. Salary on Promotion

An employee who is promoted to a higher classification shall be placed in the appropriate pay grade and at a step level rate of pay, which most closely corresponds to but is higher than the step level rate of pay assigned to the employee prior to promotion. In no event shall the step level rate of pay be equal to or lower than the step level rate of pay prior to promotion. The effective date of promotion becomes the new title classification anniversary date.

4. Salary on Demotion

An employee who is demoted to a lower classification shall be placed in an appropriately lower pay grade and at a step level rate of pay which is equal to or less than the employee's step level rate of pay prior to demotion, as determined by the Department Director and the Municipal Services Director. The effective date of demotion becomes the new title classification anniversary date.

5. Salary on Transfer

An employee transferred from one position to another in a classification to which the same pay grade is applicable shall continue to receive the same step level rate of pay and the effective date of transfer becomes the new title classification anniversary date. An employee transferred to a lower classification shall be placed in the appropriate pay grade and at a step level rate of pay which is equal to or less than the employee's step level rate of pay prior to the transfer, as determined by the Department Director and the Municipal Services Director.

6. Salary on Position Reclassification

An employee whose position is reclassified by the Department Directors from one pay grade to another shall continue to receive the same compensation until they reach the next pay period after the effective date, at which time they shall be placed in the approved pay grade and step level.

If the position is classified to a lower classification the employee will remain at their current hourly rate until such time as the grade and step to which they are reclassified exceeds the current hourly rate at which time they will be eligible to receive a pay increase.

7. Job Descriptions

Every regular position of employment by the City of Idaho Falls shall have a job description. As and when new positions of employment are created, or existing classifications are re-evaluated, the Department of Human Resources, with the assistance of, and in collaboration with, the appropriate Department Director shall cause a job description for that position of employment to be prepared. Each job description shall be classified by the Department Directors and incorporated into the comprehensive salary plan.

C. CONTENTS OF THE CLASSIFICATION AND PAY GRADE SCHEDULE

1. The Classification plan shall include:

- a. An outline of the classification arranged within the appropriate pay grade schedule.
- b. Position descriptions for positions within the classified program indicating the title and descriptive information concerning duties, responsibilities, and other employment requirements and standards in such form as the Department of Human Resources may prescribe.

	As a start of the second s
PAY GRADE	RANK
10	Senior Firefighter
11	Driver
12	Fire Inspector I
13	Fire Inspector II Captain
	Cupum

D. SPECIALTY PAY

Each employee is to be paid an additional \$25 per month per team on each team for which they qualify, not to exceed three (3) teams.

Each Specialty Team Member shall be required to meet requirements as set forth by Department policy.

Specialty Pay Teams:

- Idaho Collapse Search and Rescue Technician
- Hazardous Material Technician
- S.C.B.A. Technician
- On Shift Fire Investigator
- Swift Water Rescue Technician
- SWAT Medic
- TRUST Team
- Peer Fitness Evaluator
- ARFF

E. BILINGUAL SPEAKING EMPLOYEES

Each employee qualifying as fluent in American Sign Language (ASL) or any of the following spoken languages: Spanish, German, French, Mandarin, Russian, or Portuguese shall be paid a maximum of three (3%) percent to their annual base pay not including longevity pay.

F. LONG TERM DISABILITY INSURANCE AND MEDICAL EXPENSE REIMBURSEMENT PLAN

The CITY shall pay Three Thousand Six Hundred Ninety-Seven Dollars and Fifty-Six Cents (\$3,697.56) not more than \$5,000 a month for a Long-Term Disability Policy to cover UNION members. The Long-Term Disability Policy shall be through DiMartino Associates Standard Benefits.

SALARY CHART

APPENDIX B- LONGEVITY PROGRAM SCHEDULE EFFECTIVE OCTOBER 1, 2022

- A. Longevity benefit calculations will no longer be computed on a percentage of the current base salary.
- B. Staff persons currently receiving longevity benefits will continue to receive their accumulated longevity including any approved COLA adjustment. Longevity accumulation will be at as specified on the attached table titled "City of Idaho Falls Fire Department Longevity" until they reach the maximum annual longevity benefit of \$2987.25 \$3,115.84 the first year and \$3232.32 starting at the new fiscal year.
- C. The longevity increments will continue to be based on the individual Firefighter's anniversary date.

APPENDIX C - TRAVEL POLICY AND EXPENSE FORM

· 물론 수 입 · 분분· 명령 수 있는 것 된 것을 다시하지만 것 ['이 맛있는 것 것 말했었다.

- Collegate, constituit traditions that is insufacing only provide the hydrogeneither of the distribution of weak
- - Second way is a second to a second second

CITY COUNTER PROPOSAL 4/10/24

TENTATIVE AGREEMENT

Current Language

NEW APPENDIX C – EFFECTIVE DATES

- A. Salary Charts
 - a. FY23-24 Salary will be effective 4/7/2024.
 - b. FY24-25 Salary will be effective the beginning of the FY.
- B. Longevity Charts
 - a. FY23-24 Longevity will be effective 4/7/2024.
 - b. FY24-25 Longevity will be effective the beginning of the FY.
- C. FLSA Schedule
 - a. 24 Day FLSA Schedule will take effective May 19, 2024.
- D. Discretionary Hours
 - a. Discretionary hours will be frozen as of April 11, 2024.
- E. Kelly Hours
 - a. Additional 24 Kelly hours will be available April 7, 2024.
 - b. Will be updated to the employee banks May 10,2024
- F. Vacation Hours
 - a. Up to an additional 2.5 working days will be available April 7, 2024.
 - i. If discretionary time has already been used, time will be converted accordingly.
 - b. Will be updated to the employee banks May 10, 2024.
 - c. Sixth vacation slot will be available April 11, 2024.
 - d. New accrual rate will begin the first pay period of January 2025.
- G. Clothing Allowance
 - a. Increase to clothing allowance will be paid April 26,2024 pay day.

TENTATIVE AGREEMENT REACHED

CITY OF IDAHO FAI/LS REPRESENTATIVE

4-10-24 DATE

e

IAFF LOCAL 1565 REPRESENTATIVE

4-10-24 DATE

Community Development Services



Planning Department Office (208) 612-8276 Fax (208) 612-8520

Building Department

Office (208) 612-8270 Fax (208) 612-8520

MEMORANDUM

TO: Honorable Mayor and Council

FROM: Wade Sanner, Community Development Services Director

DATE: April 3, 2024

RE: April 2, 2024, Planning Commission Action

Planning Commission took the following action during the April 2, 2024, meeting.

- PLAT23-007: FINAL PLAT EXTENSION. The Reserve at Snake River Landing. SW ¼ of the NE ¼ and NW ¼ of the SE ¼ of Section 26, Township 2 North, Range 37 East. Located north of the Sidehill Canal, east of Pioneer Road, south of Event Center Drive, west of the Snake River. On April 2, 2024, the Planning and Zoning Commission unanimously voted to recommend approval of the final plat extension to the Mayor and City Council as presented.
- 2. <u>PLAT24-004:</u> FINAL PLAT. Sunnyside Crossroads Regional Center Division No. 1, 1st Amended. Part of Lot 1, Block 1 of Sunnyside Crossroads Regional Center, Division No. 1 in the NE ¼ of Section 34, Township 2 North, Range 37 East. Located north of the Sidehill Canal, east of Outlet Boulevard, south of W Sunnyside Road, west of S 35th W. On April 2, 2024, the Planning and Zoning Commission unanimously voted to recommend approval of the final plat to the Mayor and city Council as presented.
- 3. <u>PLAT24-006:</u> FINAL PLAT. Rose Nielsen Addition Division No. 101, Sixth Amended. A portion of Lot 11, Block 101 of Rose Nielsen Addition, Division No. 101, Third Amended, located in the E ½ of the NE ¼ of Section 28, Township 2 North, Range 38 East. Located north of Teton Plaza, east of Channing Way, south of E 17th Street, west of S 25th E. On April 2, 2024, the Planning and Zoning Commission unanimously voted to recommend approval of the final plat to the Mayor and City Council as presented.

RECOMMENDED COUNCIL ACTION: To receive recommendation(s) from the Planning and Zoning Commission pursuant to the Local Land Use Planning Act (LLUPA).



PARKS & RECREATION COMMISSION MEETING March 4th, 2024 Maeck Education Center 12:00 Noon

Members in Attendance: B. Combo, B. Lee, B. Nitschke, T. Hersh, C. White, T. Hobson, J. Francis, L. Burtenshaw, C. Horsley, D. Pennock, B. Stevens

Members Not in Attendance: M. Hill, P. Lloyd, P. Holm

Council Members in Attendance: J. Francis, L. Burtenshaw

Call to Order

B. Combo called the meeting to order at 12:07 pm.

Approval of Minutes

C. White moved to approve the February 5th minutes. B. Nitschke seconded. All were in favor.

Director's Report – P. Holm (absent)

C. Horsley reported the following:

- Commissioners will receive an e-mail report from P. Holm highlighting significant Park and Recreation activities for the past month in a few days.
- The park crews are busy cleaning up branches and plowing snow after the big storm. The storm also shut down the internet at the ice arena Saturday night causing a few problems.
- Tennis courts were being readied and some nets were in place when the snowstorm hit.
- The gym floor replacement project was scheduled to begin March 11th. However, the asbestos abatement company we've been working with, informed the department they are unable to meet the start date. The department will look for an alternative asbestos abatement company to keep the project on schedule. This project is estimated to take ten weeks to complete.
- The ice arena will close March 30th for the season.

Idaho Falls Zoo Report – D. Pennock

D. Pennock reported the following:

- The zoo has received a new Amur tiger named Nikita from the National Zoo in Washington. D. Pennock explained the process of exchanging Amur tigers between zoos across the country that involved several criteria including breeding potential and facility capabilities.
- The zoo is hiring seasonal employees and looking to fill two full-time positions. So far they have received only a few applications for the seasonal positions which pay \$12.00 per hour for a forty-hour work week during the season. He asked the commissioners to spread the word for anyone looking for a seasonal job this spring and summer.
- The zoo opens April 17th, and their Community Clean-up Day is scheduled for April 13th.
- The zoo received a \$120,000 grant from the CHC to refurbish the log hut in Funland.
- The zoo recently lost a Colobus monkey on February 29th to a respiratory infection. The lab report for official cause of death is pending.
- The weekend snowstorm caused some damage to the zoo including broken tree branches and the collapse of the outdoor red-crowned crane exhibit.
- Weather permitting, concrete work is scheduled to begin Wednesday, March 6th on the outdoor exhibits of the Hamilton Building. The zoo staff are hoping to have this project completed by the end of this year.

Golf Advisory Report – T. Hersh

T. Hersh reported the following:

- Tim Reinke, Manager of Golf Operations, had expected that they would be able to open Sage Lakes and Sand Creek golf courses by March 9th before this weekend's snowstorm hit.
- Golf revenue was up \$65,000 for February compared to last February.
- Pinecrest received a new fleet of golf carts. They will keep some of the older carts to be used for other city purposes.
- There were two bids received for the food service contracts at the golf courses.
- The golf simulator at Sage Lakes has been very well attended, and it is expected that Pinecrest's new golf simulator will also be well used as soon as the golfing public knows that it is available for use.

Bonneville County – J. Walker

J. Walker reported the following:

- Area water levels are all 100% or more, and the Bone area is 129% of average.
- The snowmobile trails are being groomed again since this recent storm provided more snowpack. He said that some areas of the county, like Eagles Pass, have as much as eighteen feet of snow.

School District 91 – P. Lloyd (absent)

School District 93 – T. Hobson

T. Hobson reported the following:

- District 93 finished their basketball season on a high note, finishing second at the state tournament.
- Tryouts for baseball and softball were recently held outside for the first time in several years, however the recent weather conditions will push their spring sport season back inside.

Shade Tree Committee – M. Hill (absent)

Adjournment at 12:37 pm.

Next meeting will be held April 1, 2024

Recorded by: Tracy Sessions, Executive Assistant, Parks & Recreation econy team will be politic grava bio which would be very head of



 P. Holiń Adviregi dza t tór róđen sięcurny ár

WAR BONNET ROUND UP RODEO ADVISORY COMMITTEE Thursday, February 22, 2024 Recreation Center 11:00 a.m.

Members in Attendance: K. Jones, K. Staten, B. Robertson, J. Newgard, B. Skinner, P. Holm, T. Fonnesbeck, S. Woolstenhulme, C. Price, T. Smith, R. Buchan, H. Pettingill, J. Stephens, E. Grossarth

Members not in Attendance: B. Skinner

Call to Order

K. Jones called the meeting to order at 11:04am.

Approval of Minutes

T. Fonnesbeck motioned to approve the January 25th minutes. S. Woolstenhulme seconded. All in favor.

Director Updates – P. Holm

P. Holm reported on the following:

- P. Holm passed out the War Bonnet budget showing revenue and expenses and discussed the line items.
- He has confirmed with all our contracted officials but has not heard back from T.J. Korkow yet.
- Thus far, P. Holm has only received one nomination for Volunteer of the Year, so this vote will be postponed until the next meeting.
- A list of nominations for Legends of the War Bonnet was passed to committee members.
 K. Jones provided the background info on each candidate.
 K. Staten motioned to vote for Dean Oliver as 1st choice, Tom Ogawa as runner up and or 2026 pick, and Kevin Small as third choice and or 2027 pick.
 S. Woolstenhulme seconded. All in favor.

• P. Holm advised that the Mountain America Center security team will be putting in a bid for rodeo security and they said they can also usher which would be very helpful.

Chair Report/Production – K. Jones

K. Jones reported on the following:

- The War Bonnet Association social is scheduled for April 27th at 6:00pm at the American Legion Hall. They will crown the new royalty, show appreciation to committee members and volunteers, etc. A reminder and more information will be sent out closer to the event date.
- She advised that after speaking with P. Holm, he would like the future January War Bonnet meetings to confirm our committee leadership and be a follow-up for the PRCA.
- March 16th will be the interviews for the new royalty members.
- Matt Tarr, barrelman/rodeo clown is scheduled for 2026. Ryder Kiesner and Bethanie Iles are also scheduled for 2026.
- K. Jones asked for confirmation for media day on Wednesday and P. Holm advised he'd reach out to the Rotary to see if they will be attending.

Committee Reports

Tribal Relations – S. Woolstenhulme

S. Woolstenhulme reported on the following:

- She was trying to get a meeting date with the Tribal Council but was advised future meetings this year regarding the War Bonnet will be handled by Echo Marshall and Cecilio instead of the entire council. S. Woolstenhulme would like to work with Echo to get a new tribal video in production for the rodeo.
- S. Woolstenhulme asked if we should try to get a tee pee for the rodeo. She will see if Echo has any contacts of someone who has one that would be willing to set it up near the front gates.
- It's still too soon to confirm the dancers and drummers, but she expects the act will remain similar. P. Holm suggested we try and find a tribal elder in full regalia to ride horseback around the arena to enhance the tribal segment.

Military Affairs/American Legion – B. Skinner (absent)

Vice Chair/Hospitality/Sponsorship – K. Staten

K. Staten reported on the following:

- Sponsorships are well underway. There is a new rifle sponsor, so the city will no longer have to purchase the rifles, and the War Bonnet Association will handle all details involving the guns.
- Budweiser made a bid for alcohol distribution, but Coors Tec stepped up their contributions and will remain in place.

- K. Staten has been meeting with our advertisers including Channel 8, Channel 3, and Rich Broadcasting. Channel 8 will handle digital marketing and we will not be working with cable.
- She discussed the contestant tent, which will be branded the "Modelo Tent", and ideas to provide some kind of activities for the contestants and their families, like providing cornhole, putting greens, etc.
- The Wednesday Night Kick-off needs to be planned and she confirmed with P. Holm that we will be having the Mutton Bustin Qualifier at the kick-off.

Marketing-Advertising/Tickets – R. Buchan

R. Buchan reported on the following:

- She asked for direction on the number of tickets we want to print versus sell on-line. The new reserved seating section will reduce the amount of general admission tickets by a thousand, so a reduction in printing or on-line sales needs to be decided. Committee members decided we should reduce the total number of tickets to be sold to 3900 per night and reduce printed tickets by 40%.
- There was also discussion on needing better signage for our ticket outlets.
- R. Buchan also reported that we have received funds from YTT that we can use toward our billboards.

Facilities & Grounds & Security – J. Stephens & T. Smith

J. Stephens reported on the following:

- No arena updates other than the security bids coming in. There was also discussion on upgrading the room across from the board room, to be a place to entertain VIP's or sponsors.
- T. Smith asked if we want to continue with candlesticks and signage for traffic control. Committee advised yes.

Communications/Public Information – E. Grossarth

E. Grossarth reported on the following:

• He advised that stats show there is not a lot of return for what is spent on billboards.

Youth Rodeo/Family Night – C. Horsley (absent)

Financial Report – C. Price

C. Price reported on the following:

• • No updates except that she will start bringing budget stats to future meetings.

Livestock Welfare – B. Robertson

B. Robertson reported on the following:

• He asked for confirmation on the slack date which is Thursday. He also asked about doing a break-a-way roping jackpot after slack. He would supply his own crew and use different cattle.

Outreach – T. Fonnesbeck

T. Fonnesbeck reported on the following:

- He has been working on getting prices on information on hotel key cards with the War Bonnet brand.
- He explained advertising ideas working with our local golf courses and photo ops around town.
- He will be reaching out to restaurants on coloring pages for the kid's menus.
- There was discussion on a treasure hunt.
- He will work on ideas for the Fourth of July parade.

Adjournment

Meeting adjourned at 12:38 p.m.

Next Meeting to be held March 21st.



GOLF ADVISORY BOARD MEETING WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 8TH 2023 4:00 P.M. ACTIVITY CENTER

ATTENDANCE

Members in attendance: B. Bugger, B. Meyer, M. Cole, M. Dimick, T. Hersh, B. McGiff, F. Sica, K. Dayley, T. Reinke, M. Spraktes, J. Graham, K. Kavran, J. Landon, D. Stanfield, C. Kinsman, T. Bowen

Members Absent: V. Brown, S. Priebe, R. Elwood, R. Carosone

CALL TO ORDER

T. Reinke called the meeting to order at 4:04 pm.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

F. Sica moved to approve the June 7th minutes. T. Hersh seconded. All in favor.

MANAGER OF GOLF OPERATIONS – T. Reinke

T. Reinke reported on the following:

- T. Reinke gave an overview of the fiscal year which was profitable. The point-of-sale income for all three courses was \$3,973,381.61. The net income from the Sand Creek range machine alone was \$92,591.10 bringing the total income to \$4,065,972.71. The total expenses at the three courses came to \$3,590,879.35, leaving a profit of \$68,912,98. The capital fund was increased by \$351,820.11 bringing the total amount paid to the irrigation loan \$1,374.593.68 which is close to half of the total amount due.
- Green fees and season pass sales were up this season. We were slightly down in senior passes. A 2% increase on golf passes was recommended as well as an additional \$1.00 on green fees despite the profitable season. The reason for the increase is due the skyrocketing price of equipment needed for the courses.
- T. Reinke highlighted some of the capital improvements made to the three golf courses this year, some of which include the following:
 - a. New Trackman Launch Monitor for Pinecrest
 - b. New fire suppression system for the Sand Creek Café.

- c. New carpet for the Sage Lakes Café.
- d. Twelve new rental push carts for Sand Creek
- e. Construction of the Pinecrest pavilion
- f. New Trackman Launch Monitor for Sage Lakes
- g. New hole cutter for Sage Lakes
- h. New exterior fencing near golf shop at Sage Lakes
- i. Landscaping of Pinecrest upper parking lot
- This year there will be cross country ski trails groomed at all three golf courses.
- The holiday sale begins in a couple of weeks.
- T. Reinke asked the board members their thoughts on changing the board meeting time permanently to 4:00 pm. It was then moved by F. Sica to change the meeting times to 4:00 pm. T. Hersh seconded the motion. All in favor.

ASSOCIATION REPORTS

Women's Association – V. Brown (absent)

• T. Reinke reported for V. Brown that the Women's Association had a great year with 106 members.

Working Women's Association – B. Meyer

B. Meyer reported on the following:

- The Working Women's Association brought in a bunch of new players, which she contributes to early advertising.
- They had 92 players.
- They only had one rainout all season.
- August 19th was their final tournament with 48 players.
- They paid out \$4985.00 in points and were able to donate \$275.00 to the Jr. Golf Association.
- KC King will be the new president of the association.

Men's Association – M. Dimick

M. Dimick reported on the following:

- All the tournaments ran well.
- They had 569 members which was up this year.

Senior Association – S. Priebe (absent)

Junior Association – F. Sica

- F. Sica reported on the following:
 - This was his third year working with the Junior Association and he believes the program keeps improving.
 - He credits the player's parents who come with their kids to the program every single Monday.
 - They had over 400 members this season.

STAFF REPORTS

Pinecrest Pro – T. Reinke

T. Reinke reported on the following:

• There is \$465,000 set aside in the equipment account. Both D. Stanfield and J. Landon will be able to get their new equipment. He says the fund continues to serve us well.

Pinecrest Superintendent – M. Spraktes

M. Spraktes reported on the following:

- He and his staff accomplished a lot of work this season.
- C. Kinsman expanded the tees on hole five and hole one. Next summer they will work on expanding others.
- The irrigation system worked well this year. He continues to dial it in.
- There were some issues with the quality of the water coming from the canal, which was full of sand and snails, but the problem was resolve by fixing a screen on a valve.
- There were some topsoil issues this season with the quality of sand. He will be looking at a piece of equipment to filter out rocks and clumps.
- The first application of fungicide will go down Thursday, November 9th.
- The soil temperature is still at 40 degrees, so the course is still getting some growth.
- Next summer they will be working on cart path renovations.
- Extensive tree trimming was completed this summer.

Sand Creek Pro – J. Graham

J. Graham reported on the following:

- It was a great season.
- They held eighteen company events (up four from last year).
- Sand Creek held nine tournaments and increased the participation of five of them.
- They had an increase of play on the short course and range.
- They held four club fitting days.

Sand Creek Superintendent – D. Stanfield

D. Stanfield reported on the following:

- D. Stanfield and staff aerated all the tee boxes and fairways.
- They leveled a lot of practice tee boxes.
- The fungicide application has been completed.
- The irrigation system has been blown out.
- They've been doing a lot of tree work, way left of the 12th hole.
- They've covered about thirty acres of weed control this fall.
- Fall projects are underway, including more tree work and equipment repair.

Sage Lakes Pro – K. Kavran

K. Kavran reported on the following:

- Sage Lakes Golf Course hosted two major tournaments this summer. The first being the Rocky Mountain Section PGA Junior Championship (which puts Sage Lakes on the map), with ninety players and the other being the PGA Assistants Championship which had twenty-five players.
- They had fence installed around the AC units and the ball machine which improved the general appearance of the course.
- The course just got portable fuel tanks to fuel the golf carts right at the shed which will be a huge time saver.
- They hosted their first ever "Superintendents Revenge" tournament which was so popular they had a waiting list.
- They plan to have the Trackman in the café area this winter and will start leagues in January and February.

Sage Lakes Superintendent – J. Landon

J. Landon reported on the following:

- They have about 75% of the fall fertilization completed at this time.
- This year, for the first time ever they will be blowing out the ponds to try to contain the vole population.
- They completed a lot of tree work and have about twelve remaining to trim up.
- They mowed the rough down to 1 ½ inches for the first time ever which gives a more manicured appearance, as well as players being able to find their balls.
- All the appliances in the Sage Lakes Café have been updated except for the cookers.
- The irrigation lines have been blown out which was a time-consuming task.
- All weed spraying was completed this fall.

Meeting adjourned at 5:00 pm.

Next meeting will be held TBA.

•

Recorded by: Tracy Sessions, Administrative Assistant, Parks & Recreation